## **Table of Contents**

| Preamble  | • |
|---|---|
| Article 1 – Parties to the Agreement                        | 4                                       |
| Article 2 – Recognition and Bargaining Unit                 | 4                                       |
| Article 3 – Union Security                                  | 5                                       |
| Article 4 – Union Activities                                | 5                                       |
| Article 5 – Management Rights                               | 7                                       |
| Article 6 – Union-Management Committee                      | 8                                       |
| Article 7 – Grievance Procedure                             | 8                                       |
| Article 8 – Nondiscrimination                               | 10                                      |
| Article 9 – Workplace Behavior                              | 11                                      |
| Article 10 – Job Vacancies                                  | 11                                      |
| Article 11 – Probationary Employment                        | 13                                      |
| Article 12 – Employee Discipline and Dismissal              | 14                                      |
| Article 13 – Seniority                                      | 16                                      |
| Article 14 – Layoff and Recall                              | 16                                      |
| Article 15 – Hours of Work and Overtime                     | 18                                      |
| Article 16 – Health and Welfare/Retirement                  | 20                                      |
| Article 17 – Sick Leave                                     | 21                                      |
| Article 18 – Vacation Leave                                 | 22                                      |
| Article 19 – Other Leaves                                   | 24                                      |
| Article 20 – Holidays                                       | 27                                      |
| Article 21– Wages   | 28                                      |
| Article 22 – Out of Class Work/Project Work                 | 28                                      |
| Article 23 – Library Personnel File                         | 29                                      |
| Article 24 – Entire Agreement                               | 30                                      |
| Article 25 – Saving Clause                                  | 30                                      |
| Article 26 – Health and Safety                              | 31                                      |
| Article 27– Term of Agreement                               | 31                                      |
| Timberland Regional Library FY 2023 Grade and Step Pay Plan | Appendix                                |

## **PREAMBLE**

Timberland Regional Library and Washington State Council of County and City Employees, AFSCME, AFL-CIO, Local 3758 agree that providing high quality services and maintaining a work environment in which all Library employees are valued for their contributions are mutual objectives.

We understand and accept the premise that positive working relationships depend on both parties following certain guiding principles; with this premise in mind, we agree the following principles guide our efforts in maintaining a positive organizational culture and a sustained cooperative labor-management relationship:

- We promote an understanding of problems, challenges and opportunities and will seek ways to jointly and reasonably address them.
- We recognize the importance of our renewed organizational culture, and that sustaining cooperative relationships will be a long-term effort requiring perseverance and patience.
- We seek to work with each other in an environment of trust.
- We listen to each other and communicate openly and candidly. We keep each other informed of critical issues affecting the workplace and pledge meaningful action based on that information.
- We expect that employees, supervisors and managers will work well together and treat each other with dignity and respect.
- We wish to solve problems collaboratively, to reach consensus when possible, and to address conflict in a constructive manner.
- We strive to honor the commitments we make to each other.
- We share information of mutual concern, including information on Library operations and costs.

The Preamble is a reflection of the constructive working relationship of the parties and is not meant to be the basis for grievances.

## **ARTICLE 1 - PARTIES TO THE AGREEMENT**

This Agreement is between the Timberland Regional Library, hereinafter referred to as the "Employer," and Washington State Council of County and City Employees, AFSCME, AFL-CIO, Local 3758, hereinafter referred to as the "Union." This Agreement between the aforementioned parties has been reached as a result of collective bargaining and shall be in effect for the period stated herein.

The Employer and the Union have agreed to certain terms and conditions of wages, hours, fringe benefits and other conditions of employment for employees covered by the Agreement. This Agreement and the procedures which it defines are intended to contribute to the continuation of positive employer/employee relations and to be in all respects in the public interest.

References to "days" in this agreement mean calendar days.

## **ARTICLE 2 - RECOGNITION AND BARGAINING UNIT**

**Section 1:** The Employer recognizes the WASHINGTON STATE COUNCIL OF COUNTY AND CITY EMPLOYEES / AFSCME Council2 and its affiliated local (hereafter Union) as the sole and exclusive collective bargaining representative, State of Washington Public Employment Relations Commission (PERC) Case No. 1759-E-78-323, and amended by Case No. 22706-C-09-1416 (Decision 10758-PECB) in all matters concerning wages, hours, and other conditions of employment for all employees described in the recognition clause; provided that the following employees are not included in the bargaining unit:

- Executive Director; Deputy Director; Operations Director; Content and Access Director; Public Services Manager; Finance Manager
- Human Resources Coordinator; Human Resources Specialist; Administrative Coordinator; Operations Coordinator;
- Information Technology Manager; IT Specialist 4; IT Specialist 3; IT Specialist 2; IT Specialist 1;
- Confidential employees as defined by PERC and WAC 391-35-320; Temporary employees; Substitute employees.

## Section 2: Definitions of Employees:

**Regular full-time employees** are defined as employees scheduled to work 40 hours per week.

Due to the fact that TRL is an eligible employer as identified by the US Department of Education, TRL defines full-time work as thirty (30) hours per week for the sole purpose of allowing eligible staff to qualify for Public Service Loan Forgiveness. This allowance has no other purpose but to enable eligible staff to pursue loan forgiveness, and does not impact any TRL-provided benefits or other accruals.

**Regular part-time employees** are defined as employees scheduled to work less than forty (40) hours per week.

**Temporary employees** are employees hired to work for a specified period of time due to their employment being directly related to grant funding or to accommodate a regular employee on authorized leave for a specified period of time not to exceed one year.

**Substitute employees** are defined as individuals hired to work on a casual, as-needed basis due to the absence of a regular employee, or due to fluctuations in work.

**Section 3**: In the event of any unresolved issues pertaining to the exclusion of a position classification from this Agreement, such issue shall be submitted to PERC for resolution. The Employer and the Union agree that any issue pertaining to exclusion shall not be subject to Article 7 - Grievance Procedure.

## **ARTICLE 3 - UNION SECURITY**

**Section 1:** The Employer shall remain neutral when communicating with employees about Union membership and direct the employee to discuss Union membership with a Union staff representative or Union President.

**Section 2:** Deduction of Union Dues. The Employer shall rely on information provided by the exclusive bargaining representative regarding the authorization and revocation of deductions.

For current Union members and those who choose to join the Union, the Employer shall deduct once each pay period all Union dues and fees uniformly levied and shall continue to do so for such time and on conditions set forth in the authorization for payroll deduction regardless of the employee's continued membership in the Union. The Employer shall transfer amounts deducted to Council 2. Authorizations for Payroll Deduction are valid whether executed in writing or electronically.

Should the Employer receive the original Authorization for Payroll Deduction and Representation, they shall provide an electronic copy via email to <a href="mailto:C2everett@council2.com">C2everett@council2.com</a> within ten (10) days of receiving the original Authorization for Payroll Deduction form.

The Employer shall honor the terms and conditions of each employee's authorization for payroll deduction. Whether an employee is a Union member or not, the Employer shall continue to remit Union dues and fees to the Union until such time as the Union notifies the Employer that the dues authorization has been properly terminated in compliance with the terms of the payroll deduction authorization executed by the employee.

The Union shall indemnify the Employer and save the Employer harmless from any and all claims against the Library arising out of the administration of this Article so long as the Employer complies with this article.

Bargaining Unit List: The Employer shall provide to the Union monthly a complete list of all bargaining unit members that includes: employee name, home address, work email, birth date, hire date, current bargaining unit, job classification, department/branch, hours-per-pay period, salary step and pay grade.

#### **ARTICLE 4 - UNION ACTIVITIES**

**Section 1:** Employer work hours shall not be used by employees or Union representatives for the conduct of Union business or the promotion of Union affairs other than as stated in this Agreement. The Union shall advise the Employer, in writing, of the names of its authorized representatives and Stewards. Employees serving as representatives of the Union shall be excused from work with pay while conducting the following duties during regularly scheduled work hours, with their department head's permission, and so long as such absences do not disrupt the provision of Library services:

- A. Processing grievances, including conducting investigations, filing of grievances, and participating in grievance hearings.
- B. Representing employees in disciplinary, or investigatory meetings, or meetings concerning changes to an employee's wages and benefits, hours, or working conditions.
- C. Participation in Union-Management Committee and TRL-approved project-based subcommittees.
- D. Negotiation of the Collective Bargaining Agreement. Two (2) employees from the bargaining unit serving on the Union bargaining team shall be excused from work with pay.

## **Section 2:** Bulletin Boards:

Bulletin board space will be allocated for posting Union materials in buildings where bulletin boards presently exist; the area allocated shall not exceed twenty inches (20") by twenty-four inches (24"). These materials may include the minutes of Union meetings, a listing of the officers and representatives of the Union, dues deduction forms, a copy of the Agreement and Side Agreements, information on the AFSCME Scholarship program and any other informational materials. The union will provide materials to a Public Services Manager for approval prior to posting. Materials posted shall not be derogatory. When Materials are denied, WSCCCE will be notified in writing why the materials were denied. The Public Services Manager or Department Director will respond to request within (2) two business days with approval or denial of postings.

## Section 3: Email and Inter-Office Mail:

Use of the Employer's e-mail system is limited to business use only. The Employer agrees to allow the Union President or Staff Representatives the use of the Employer's email system only for the purposes of posting notices of meeting dates, times, and locations, or for joint labor and management relations communications related to contractual issues, or other correspondence as mutually agreed upon. If the Employer finds there to be violations of this provision, they shall meet with the Union to discuss the issue, and if unresolved may remove this permission.

Use of the Employer's inter-office mail system is limited to sending the New Member Packet for New Employee Orientation.

## **Section 4:** New Employee Orientation:

- A. The Employer agrees to notify the Local Union President in writing of any new positions and new employees when they have accepted employment with the District.
- B. The Union shall appoint representatives to perform New Employee Orientation duties, and they shall, at no loss of pay, be granted up to thirty (30) minutes to provide each new employee a basic overview of the employee's rights and responsibilities regarding Union membership, dues authorizations and Union insurance.

- C. The Employer will allow for use of TRL equipment to facilitate remote meeting access to the employee and/or allow for travel time to visit the new employee's workstation, provided it has minimal impact on daily department/branch function.
- D. The Union is responsible for the development, distribution and cost of the Union information packet and is solely responsible for its contents.

#### **ARTICLE 5 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS**

**Section 1**: Except as otherwise expressly and specifically limited by the terms of this Agreement, the Employer retains all its customary, usual and exclusive rights, decision-making prerogatives, functions, and authority connected with or in any way incidental to its responsibility to manage its affairs. The rights of employees in the bargaining unit and the Union hereunder are limited to those specifically set forth in this Agreement, and the Employer retains all prerogatives, functions and rights not specifically limited by the terms of this Agreement. The Employer shall have no obligation to negotiate with the Union with respect to any such subjects or the exercise of its discretion and decision-making with regard thereto, any subjects covered by the terms of this Agreement and closed to further negotiations for the terms thereof, and any subject which was or might have been raised in the course of collective bargaining, but is closed for the term hereof.

**Section 2**: Without limitation, but by way of illustration, the exclusive prerogatives, functions and rights of the Employer shall include the following:

- A. To direct and supervise all operations, functions, and policies of the Employer in which the employees in the bargaining unit are employed.
- B. To close or liquidate an office, branch, operation or facility, or combination of facilities, or to relocate, reorganize or combine the work of divisions, offices, branches, operations, or facilities for budgetary or other reasons.
- C. To determine the need for reduction or an increase in the work force and the implementation of any decision with regards thereto.
- D. To establish, revise and implement standards for hiring, classification, promotion, quality of work, safety, materials, equipment, uniforms, appearance, methods, and procedures. It is jointly recognized that the Employer must retain broad authority to fulfill and implement its responsibilities and may do so by oral or written work rules, existing or future.
- E. To implement new, and to revise or discharge, wholly or in part, old methods, procedures, materials, equipment, facilities, and standards.
- F. To assign and distribute work.
- G. To assign shifts, workdays, hours of work and work locations.
- H. To determine the need for and the qualifications of new employees, transfers, and promotions.
- I. To discipline, suspend, demote, or discharge an employee, for cause.

J. To determine the need for additional educational courses, training programs, on-the-job training, and cross-training, and to assign employees to such duties for periods to be determined by the Employer.

**Section 3**: The exercise of any management prerogative, function or right, which is not specifically modified by this Agreement nor contradicted by the terms of Timberland Regional Library policies, is not subject to the grievance procedure, or, as set forth above, to bargaining during the term of this Agreement.

**Section 4**: The Union acknowledges the Employer's right to establish policies and procedures.

- A. The Library will, at least thirty (30) days prior to implementation provide the Union notice of new policies or procedures affecting wages and benefits, hours, or working conditions which have an impact on bargaining unit employees. The Union shall have the right to review and comment on the proposed changes. The Union shall respond with its comments within thirty (30) days of receipt of the proposed changes.
- B. In the event the Union does not request negotiations within thirty (30) days of receipt of the notice, the Employer may implement the changes without further negotiations.
- C. In the event there are emergency or mandated conditions that are outside of the Employer's control requiring immediate implementation, the Employer will notify the Union as soon as possible.

#### **ARTICLE 6 - UNION-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE**

**Section 1:** There shall be a Union-Management Committee consisting of appointees designated by the Union President, plus the Local Union President or designee; and appointees designated by the Executive Director, plus the Executive Director or designee. Individual appointees may be changed by the appointing authority. The Union-Management Committee is advisory and will meet as needed to discuss related to improvement of employee relations, communications with employees or changes in system-wide operating conditions. The purpose of the Union-Management Committee is to discuss matters of general interest to members as opposed to complaints of individual employees. The Union-Management Committee shall have no bargaining authority. Understandings attained by the parties will be supported by the parties but shall not alter or modify any provisions of this Collective Bargaining Agreement unless specifically stated in writing and signed by the Executive Director, the local Union President and the WSCCCE Staff Representative.

**Section 2:** Meetings of the Union-Management Committee shall normally be held during work hours. Union appointees and the Local Union President or designee shall experience no loss in pay during a day scheduled for a Committee meeting. Any Committee members will be excused from their normal work duties during Committee meeting days and will be permitted up to thirty (30) minutes to conduct Union business before or after the Committee meetings.

## **ARTICLE 7 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

**Section 1:** The purpose of this procedure is to resolve grievances in an orderly manner. A determined effort shall be made to settle any grievances at the lowest possible level in the grievance procedure and during the grievance procedure there shall be no suspension of work or interference with the operations of the Library.

Meetings or discussions involving grievances or the procedures set forth hereafter shall not occur on Employer time unless otherwise mutually agreed. **References to "days" in this agreement mean calendar days.** 

**Section 2:** A Shop Steward and either a Staff Representative or Local President may visit the work location of or speak by telephone to employees covered by this Agreement at a reasonable time for the purpose of investigating grievances, but without interfering with Library operations.

**Section 3**: A grievance is defined as only those disputes involving the interpretation, application, or alleged violation of a specific provision of this Agreement and/or TRL Policy. To be valid, grievances must be submitted to the other Party as soon as possible, but no later than fourteen (14) days from the incident leading to the grievance, or from the date the employee or the Union could have reasonably known of the incident. Grievances shall be processed in accordance with the following procedures within the stated time limits.

An aggrieved employee and/or the Union shall present grievances in writing within fourteen (14) days of their alleged occurrence to their immediate supervisor, who shall be available to meet with the employee and Union steward in person, via conference call or other available means, and who shall attempt to resolve the grievance within fourteen (14) days after receipt of the grievances. Employees may waive Union representation at Step 1 only, in which case the grievance shall end at Step 1.

In seeking solutions, immediate supervisors shall coordinate with their Managers. Written notice shall include:

- 1. A statement/description of the grievance with relevant dates and facts.
- 2. The specific provision(s) of the Agreement allegedly violated.
- 3. Remedy sought.
- 4. Signature and date of the employee grieving.

In the case of a group grievance, the group shall be described and at least one named employee from the affected group shall be included. The employee representing the group and the Union Steward/Officer shall sign the grievance.

STEP 2. If not satisfied with the solution the Union shall within fourteen (14) days of receipt of the immediate supervisor's solution, submit the original grievance in writing to the Executive Director, including reasons for dissatisfaction with the solution.

Within fourteen (14) days from receipt of the written grievance, the Executive Director or designee shall meet with the employee grieving, the immediate supervisor and manager(s) and a Union representative. The Executive Director or designee shall attempt to resolve the grievance as set forth in writing and shall issue a decision not more than fourteen (14) days after the meeting is adjourned.

STEP 3. If the grievance remains unresolved, it may be submitted by the Union to the Employer's Board of Trustees within fourteen (14) days of receiving the Executive Director's or designee's response. The Board of Trustees shall convene a special meeting for the purpose of hearing the grievance within thirty (30) days of receipt of the

grievance and shall issue its decision to the Union not more than fourteen (14) days after the meeting is adjourned.

- STEP 4. If the grievance has not been resolved to the Union's satisfaction, the grievance may be referred to arbitration. After receipt of the written request for arbitration, the Employer and the Union shall select an impartial party to serve as an arbitrator. If the Union and the Employer are unable to agree on an arbitrator, the arbitrator shall be selected by a process of elimination from a list of five (5) arbitrators furnished by the American Arbitration Association or, if either party prefers, from a list furnished by PERC.
- STEP 5. The grievance shall be scheduled to be heard in accordance with the arbitrator's schedule. The arbitrator's decision shall include specific findings of fact and shall identify the application and the arbitrator's interpretation of this Agreement as it applies to the issue in dispute.

The arbitrator shall confine themselves to the precise issues submitted to arbitration and shall have no authority to determine other issues not so submitted. The arbitrator shall have jurisdiction and authority only to rule on interpretation, application, or compliance with this Agreement as it may apply to the issue in dispute. They shall not add to or detract from or alter in any way the provisions of this Agreement.

The decision of the arbitrator shall be final, conclusive, and binding upon the Employer, the Union and the employees involved. The expenses and fees in common to the services of the arbitrator shall be borne equally by the Employer and the Union. Each party shall bear the cost for preparing and presenting its own case including the costs of witnesses.

**Section 4:** Any and all-time limits specified in the grievance procedure may be waived by written mutual agreement of the parties. Failure of the employees or the Union to submit the grievances in accordance with these time limits without such waiver shall constitute abandonment of those specific grievances. Failure of the Employer to submit a reply within the specified time limits shall cause the grievance to be automatically moved to the next step. A grievance may be terminated at any time upon receipt of a signed statement from the Union stating that the matter has been resolved.

#### ARTICLE 8 – NONDISCRIMINATION

**Section 1:** There shall be no discrimination by the Employer toward any employee engaging in legitimate Union activity.

**Section 2:** There shall be no discrimination by either the Employer or the Union in carrying out their respective obligations under this Agreement in matters of training, promotion, transfer, layoff, discipline, termination or otherwise because of age, sex (including gender, pregnancy, sexual orientation, and gender identity), religion, marital status, race, creed, color, national origin, ethnicity, political affiliation, veteran or military status, or the presence of any sensory, mental or physical disability unless based on a bona fide occupational qualification as defined by state law, or because of any other status protected under applicable local, state or federal law.

**Section 3:** Employees alleging discrimination shall not have recourse through the grievance procedure contained in this Agreement. Any employee who believes that they have experienced unlawful discrimination should notify their supervisor or Human Resources.

## ARTICLE 9 – WORKPLACE BEHAVIOR

**Section 1:** The Employer and the Union agree that all employees should work in an environment that fosters mutual respect and professionalism. All employees are responsible for contributing to such an environment and are expected to treat others with courtesy and respect. Inappropriate workplace behavior by employees, supervisors and/or managers will not be tolerated. If an employee and/or the employee's union representative believes the employee has been subjected to inappropriate behavior, the employee and/or the employee's representative is encouraged to report this behavior to the Human Resources Office. Inappropriate workplace reports will be identified as such.

**Section 2:** Allegations of inappropriate workplace behavior will be made in writing to the branch, department, or district manager, who will make a determination as to whether or not the complaint warrants further investigation. Should it be determined that further investigation is necessary, the branch or department manager shall direct the complaint to the Human Resources office, in writing. When a written complaint is received by the Human Resource office, the Employer will determine the appropriate form of investigation and take appropriate action as determined by TRL policy and procedure. The complainant employee and the investigated employee may request and receive an update on the status of the investigation, and will be provided with a notification that the investigation is complete and the investigated employee will be provided with both a notification that the investigation is complete and information on the investigation outcome.

## **ARTICLE 10 - JOB VACANCIES**

**Section 1:** All Vacancies may be posted concurrently. TRL employees will be considered prior to reviewing external candidates. The Employer shall post the internal and external opportunity for at least seven (7) calendar days. Such notice shall include: a description of the duties and responsibilities; initial location of the vacancy; the classification title and salary; education and/or work experience requirements; hours per week, and whether the job is regular or temporary.

All employees, regardless of probationary status, may formally submit to Human Resources their interest in applying to a position for which they are qualified based on the vacancy posting's required education and experience. Should an employee who is on probation be chosen, that employee's probationary period shall reset to the date of hire in the new position until a satisfactory six (6) month continuous probationary period be completed.

Following the conclusion of the seven (7) calendar days, the Human Resource Department shall forward to the hiring authority all qualified applications for the posted position. The hiring authority shall consider internal applications prior to considering external candidates. Factors such as performance, seniority, documented discipline, and other factors deemed relevant by the Employer shall be considered. An employee offered an internal position may decline the opportunity without prejudice, and the Employer is not required to select an internal applicant should the applicant not fulfill Employer need. Whether or not to fill a vacancy by internal application is the sole determination of the hiring authority. An employee requesting to voluntarily demote will be placed on the salary range of the applicable position upon demotion.

**Section 2:** In regard to job postings, promotion and transfer, primary consideration will be given to qualifications, with seniority determinative where employees are otherwise equal. Qualifications will include the minimum qualifications of education, training and experience as set forth in the job description, as well as interview, job performance, ability, and employment record.

**Section 3:** When two or more external vacancies exist in the same classification at the same location, the Employer may use the same pool of applicants to fill the additional vacancy for up to ninety (90) calendar days following the filling of the first vacancy.

## Section 4: Internal Candidate Interviews:

- A. If an internal candidate is interviewed during their regularly scheduled work time, the interview time is paid time at the staff member's regular rate of pay, excluding any premium pay. If an internal candidate is interviewed during their time off from work, the interview time is not paid, nor is it counted as compensatory time. The interview and hiring process shall not be delayed accommodating an internal candidate's interview during their regularly scheduled work hours.
- B. The internal candidate is responsible for their own transportation to and from the job interview. If the internal candidate commutes for an internal interview during their regularly scheduled work time, the commute time is paid time at the candidate's regular rate of pay, excluding premium pay. If the commute time is outside the internal candidate's regularly scheduled work time, the commute time is not paid, nor is it compensatory time.

## **Section 5:** Reference Checks and Personal Recommendations:

- A. Any requests for reference checks related to current or former employees of TRL shall be directed to Human Resources.
- B. Staff members who provide personal recommendations are not agents of TRL, do not make such recommendations as part of their job, and may not use TRL letterhead or work time to prepare recommendations.

**Section 6**: The Employer shall notify the Union in writing of newly created positions and shall provide the Union with a copy of the proposed title, job description, work location, FTE and salary/wage range, prior to posting.

#### REASSIGNMENTS

## Section 1: Types

Vacancies: After a position becomes vacant, is deemed necessary to fill, and has been posted as an internal vacancy with no successful candidates, this following process will be followed by Human Resources in collaboration with the Department Director or designee.

1. When there are no successful candidates for the vacancy, a current staff member, at the same classification as the vacant position, from any library, who lives geographically closest to the vacant position's library may be reassigned to that library.

2. Seniority will be the deciding factor if everything else is equal and will follow the seniority process outlined in the collective bargaining agreement.

Department Changes: When a department is dissolved or when the needs of specific libraries or departments change, staff may be reassigned to other libraries or departments.

## **Section 2: Conditions**

- 1. The Library will only reassign a staff person whose current position does not need to be filled.
- 2. Reassigned staff will not be entitled to their previously held schedule. Schedules are determined based on the needs of the library or department.
- 3. Reassigned staff retain their current FTE and pay grade step. If the vacant position is at a higher FTE, determination of whether to offer additional hours is based on TRL needs. If the staff being reassigned is not able to fulfill a higher FTE, the Library will move to the next closest staff member to reassign.
- 4. Reassigned staff shall not enter a new trial service period.
- 5. The location for reassignment will be geographically close. Geographically close will be defined as:
  - a. Within twenty-five (25) miles of the staff member's home, unless a staff member's current commute is more than thirty (30) miles, in which case they may be reassigned within thirty (30) miles of their home.
- 6. No staff member will be reassigned to a new branch that would give them a total roundtrip commute of more than one and one-half (1.5) hours from home to branch unless they volunteer to do so.
- 7. All calculation of commute time or distance will be determined by Google Maps.
- 8. In the case that an employee would rather leave Library employment than accept a reassignment, the Library will draft a separation agreement with that employee indicating they will not contest their unemployment claim.
- 9. If the reassigned staff member's former location has a vacancy to fill for their classification within ninety (90) days of the reassignment, the staff member would have the option to transfer back to that position before the position is posted. If more than one involuntarily reassigned staff member is interested in transferring back to the same former location during their ninety (90) day window, the staff member with seniority will be selected.

#### ARTICLE 11 - PROBATIONARY EMPLOYMENT

**Section 1**: Probationary Employees: New employees covered by this Agreement shall be subject to a six (6) continuous-calendar-month probationary period, commencing with their first day of work. During this period the employee may take vacation leave after thirty (30) days, but leave shall accrue from their date of hire. This probationary period may be extended for an additional six (6) months at the discretion of the Employer, if an evaluation of the employee's performance has been made prior to the completion of the initial six (6) month period and the evaluation notes a deficiency in job performance. The appointing authority may waive any portion of the extended probationary period. New employees on probation shall have no seniority and their retention shall be at the sole discretion of the Employer. Such employees shall not have recourse to the grievance procedure for any aspect of disciplinary action or termination.

**Section 2**: Trial Service Employees: An employee not on probation hired to fill a different position within the bargaining unit shall be subject to a six (6) month trial service. In the event the employee does not successfully complete this trial service, the employee shall be permitted to return to their former position and pay, if such is available, or to a similar existing, open position and former rate of pay.

**Section 3:** Employees serving in a probationary or trial service period may apply for and be considered for promotional opportunities during the review period. If the employee is selected for promotion, their probation or trial service period shall be extended for an additional six (6) months from the date of hire in the new position.

## ARTICLE 12 - EMPLOYEE DISCIPLINE AND DISMISSAL

**Section 1:** The Employer shall not discipline or discharge any post probationary employee without just cause. The Employer may discipline an employee for cause in a manner consistent with the nature and severity of the situation. For the purposes of this section, verbal coaching/counseling sessions between a supervisor/manager and employee that are informal and intended to improve or modify work performance are not classified as pre-disciplinary or disciplinary proceedings. Coaching and informal counseling are often effective means of communicating before formal counseling begins. All disciplinary action should occur reasonably near the time of the actual infraction or the Employer's notice of the infraction. Coaching should be utilized prior to formal discipline whenever possible.

**Section 2:** When an employee is required by the Employer to attend a meeting which could lead to disciplinary action against that employee, the Employer shall inform the employee the meeting could result in disciplinary action; the employee has the right to be accompanied by up to two (2) Union representatives. This representation may be a Shop Steward and either a Staff Representative or Local President. The meeting may be delayed for a reasonable time in order for the Union representation to be present, if such representation is requested.

**Section 3:** An employee may have a Shop Steward and either a Staff Representative or Local President present during any step of discipline and dismissal procedures. Union Representatives acting in a representative capacity during a disciplinary meeting shall not suffer loss of regular pay if a disciplinary meeting called by the Employer occurs during their regular work schedule.

- A. Employees and supervisors sign and date or have electronic receipt of the original documentation of verbal and written notifications, which are sent to Human Resources to be filed in the employee's personnel file. In the event the employee refuses to sign the documents, the supervisor will note on the documentations that the employee was given the opportunity to sign the documents but did not.
- B. Documented Verbal Reprimand: An employee may be notified at least once by their immediate supervisor of an undesirable trend in performance or conduct and the need for correction. When possible, this is the step that all formal discipline will start with. An employee will know that this is formal discipline and will be provided the opportunity to have Union representation. After one (1) year the Employer will consider removal of such documents from an employee's personnel file if the employee requests such removal in writing and if the employee has not exhibited problems of a similar nature during that one (1) year period. A written remedy for the verbal reprimand shall be provided to the employee upon request.

- C. Written Reprimand: Should an employee's inadequate performance or conduct not improve following a verbal notification, or should the situation warrant, a written notice outlining the employee's inadequate performance/conduct shall be issued to the employee by his or her supervisor. Such notice shall include the areas of employee performance and/or conduct which are below required Employer standards and the corrective action required of the employee. Failure of the employee to meet necessary standards may result in suspension or termination, as warranted. A copy of said written reprimand shall be placed in the employee's personnel file. The employee shall have the option of submitting a written rebuttal to the written reprimand within five days. After one (1) year the employer will consider removal of such documents from an employee's personnel file if the employee requests such removal in writing and if the employee has not exhibited problems of a similar nature during that one (1) year period. Evaluations will not be removed from an employee's personnel file.
- D. Suspension: An employee, whose inadequate performance or conduct may necessitate termination of employment for cause, may be suspended without pay and benefits for a specified period of time. After two (2) years the Employer will consider removal of such documents from an employee's personnel file is the employee requests such removal in writing and if the employee has not exhibited problems of a similar nature during that two (2) year period.
- E. Dismissal: It is recognized and agreed that the Employer has the right to dismiss any employee for cause. Should an employee fail to improve following progressive discipline, the employee may be dismissed. In the event of major misconduct, dishonesty, or gross insubordination, the employee may be dismissed, even if the employee does not have a previous disciplinary record. Except in cases of major misconduct, dishonesty, gross insubordination, or job abandonment, the employee shall be given two (2) weeks' notice or pay in lieu of notice. Job abandonment is triggered after three (3) no call, no show absences. The employer will notify the Union within 3 working days after an employee is involuntarily discharged.

**Section 4:** The criteria for determining standards for discipline and dismissal shall include the following considerations.

- A. That the employee was forewarned of the probable consequence of his or her conduct.
- B. That the rule or order be related to the proper operation of the Library business and to the performance or conduct the Employer might properly expect of the employee.
- C. That efforts were made to determine whether the employee disobeyed a rule or order.
- D. That the investigation was fair and objective.
- E. That there was satisfactory proof of unacceptable performance or conduct.
- F. That the rules were applied fairly without discrimination.

**Section 5:** A new employee may be suspended or dismissed within the probationary period with no appeal of the suspension or dismissal.

## **ARTICLE 13 – SENIORITY**

**Section 1**: Seniority shall apply to an employee hired into a regular position only, and shall be based on the most recent hire date within TRL, without a break in service.

**Section 2**: Employees who were employed by a city library or library district, which becomes a part of the Timberland Regional Library shall have their seniority based on their hire date and continuous service with that city library or library district.

**Section 3:** An employee shall lose all seniority credit in the event of a voluntary or involuntary termination. However, seniority shall not be lost because of authorized leaves of absence or while an employee is on a recall list pursuant to Article 13.

**Section 4:** An employee who takes a non-union position outside of the non-supervisory bargaining unit, and then returns to a position within the non-supervisory bargaining unit through the normal application process, shall have their seniority restored to them for the duration of the period previously spent in the Union position.

**Section 5:** Employees who take bargaining unit positions outside of the non-supervisory bargaining unit, but within TRL, and later return to the non-supervisory bargaining unit, without a break in service, shall retain their seniority as if they had not left the unit.

## **ARTICLE 14 - LAYOFF AND RECALL**

**Section 1**: Timberland Regional Library maintains a work force capable of doing the work necessary to perform its responsibilities. If, because of a lack of funds and/or a lack of work, it becomes necessary to reduce its work force, Timberland normally will attempt to reach reduced strength through attrition and curtailment of hiring. Job sharing, unpaid leaves of absence, transfer, early retirement, and laying off the least senior employees regardless of classification are other possible alternatives which may be considered. TRL shall notify the Union prior to implementing layoffs, and the parties shall meet to discuss possible alternatives.

Nothing in this Article or any part of this Agreement is intended to restrict the sole authority of the Employer to determine the necessity of service reductions, the form of the reduction and the duration of the layoff.

**Section 2**: This reduction-in-force procedure is designed to impact staff layoffs in an orderly manner with a minimum of interference to the work process. Its purpose is to allow an employee whose position is to be reduced or eliminated to accept available employment in the Library District, in either bargaining unit.

**Section 3**: Temporary employees and substitute employees do not accrue seniority and they may not exercise the reduction-in-force rights provided in this procedure. Non-grant funded temporary and substitute employees shall be laid off first, prior to regular employees.

## Section 4:

A. An employee being laid off (their position is involuntarily eliminated or reduced by twenty (20) percent or more or involuntarily reduced to the extent that they are no longer eligible for health insurance) shall be given written notice specifying the date and nature of layoff. Such notice will be

given at least four (4) weeks prior to its effective date. An employee so notified will be informed of their bumping options in writing at the time notice is given.

- B. Timberland will provide, upon request, individual counseling for employees laid off, to include a review of options, information on other positions within Timberland, information on vacancies outside of Timberland, advice on job-seeking skills, etc.
- C. A laid-off employee may choose to "bump" (displace a less-senior employee from a retained position or fill a vacant position) into a position with the same classification or into a different classification. An employee may only bump once per layoff scenario.
  - 1. The employee must be qualified for the position they are bumping into, with the exception that if a base-unit member is bumping into the supervisors unit, they must meet all of the minimum qualifications *except* for the supervisory experience. TRL will provide them with supervisory training in the first six (6) months.
  - 2. The new position can be in the same or a different location according to the principle of seniority, provided that the employee meets the 14.4.C.1 requirement.
  - 3. An employee may bump into a position that is in the same or lower pay grade than the employee's current position. The employee may bump into a position that has more hours. The employee shall have the opportunity to bump into another position in the employee's current classification first, and if no positions are available, then into the current pay grade, and if no positions are available, then into a position of a lower pay grade.
  - 4. A laid-off employee who wishes to exercise their right to bump must so inform the Employer within seven (7) business (M-F) days of their receipt of a layoff notice.
  - 5. An employee who bumps into a position must accept the classification of the position (including salary) as well as the number and schedule of hours assigned to it. Laid-off employees who bump into positions at the same or lower classifications will maintain their existing hourly rate of pay, except that in no case shall the employee earn more than the maximum hourly rate of pay for their new grade.
  - 6. An employee who is bumped out of a position is considered as being laid off when bumped and is then entitled to their bumping rights as described herein.
  - 7. If a regular employee bumps a probationary employee or a probationary employee is filling a position which is being eliminated, the probationary employee may not exercise the reduction-in-force rights provided in this procedure.
  - 8. An employee may bump into a position in which the incumbent is on an authorized leave of absence; in such cases the incumbent may exercise any of the reduction-inforce options upon receipt of written notice. An employee may bump into a position filled on a long-term basis by a temporary employee. Regular employees temporarily assigned to positions that are laid off or bumped from such positions have all employee rights of their regular, assigned positions. Employees may not bump into temporary positions, as defined in Article 2 of the Union contract.
  - 9. Employees who bump into a new classification shall be subject to a six (6)-month trial service period. If the Employer determines during this trial service that the employee is not successful in a position, the employee may choose to be placed on the recall list for whatever period of time remains in the twenty-four (24)-month period from the

original, effective date of layoff. A second, unsuccessful trial service will result in termination of employment.

- D. The Employer shall establish a recall list for a period of twenty-four (24) months from the date of the layoff. Laid-off employees who do not bump may choose to have their names placed on the recall list. Employees on the recall list shall be considered first for all vacancies with the same or different (per 14.4.C.1) classification regardless of the FTE of the position last held, according to the principle of seniority; provided that the employee is qualified for the available position, except per 14.4.C.1.
  - 1. Employees on the recall list must indicate to the Employer the types and/or locations of positions for which they desire to be notified. Notices of recall for vacant positions which fit the employees' instructions will be sent, via certified mail, to the employees at their last-known address and via email and telephone. Employees who fail to respond within ten (10) business days of being notified shall be considered to have quit and shall have their names removed from the recall list.
  - 2. Employees may turn down a notice of recall one (1) time and remain on the recall list for the duration of the recall period. If an employee turns down a second and subsequent notice they will be permanently removed from the list.
  - 3. Employees' names shall be placed on the recall list at the level of classification occupied at the time of layoff.
  - 4. Employees on the recall list who are not eligible for recall to a particular position by reason of their classification shall be considered for promotional opportunities along with all other applicants.
  - 5. Employees shall have up to twenty-one (21) days to report to work after a recall, so long as they have met A.14.4.D.1
- E. For the purposes of bumping or for re-employment from the recall list, an employee is considered "qualified" for the position if the employee has worked in the classification of the available position for at least thirty (30) days and/or the employee meets job description specifications for the particular position, with the exception of 14.4.C.1.

## **ARTICLE 15 - HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME**

**Section 1:** The workweek shall run from 12:00 a.m. Sunday through 11:59 p.m. Saturday, seven (7) days for all employees. The workweek for Regular Full-Time Employees shall be forty (40) hours per week.

- A. Meal periods and rest periods for hourly employees (non FLSA exempt) shall be as follows:
  - 1. Employees shall be allowed an uninterrupted, unpaid meal period of at least thirty (30) minutes to commence not less than two (2) hours or more than five (5) hours after the beginning of a shift. Employees shall not be required to work more than five consecutive hours without a meal period.
  - 2. Employees shall be allowed a paid rest period of fifteen (15) minutes for each four (4) hours of working time. No employee shall be required to work more than three (3) hours without a rest period.
  - 3. Rest and meal periods shall not be waived or combined to shorten a shift or lengthen a meal period.

- B. All employees shall be paid twice a month.
- C. Part-time employees may voluntarily pick up extra hours.

**Section 2:** Overtime: Overtime is defined as work assigned and authorized in advance and in writing by the department head, except for emergencies, that is in excess of forty (40) hours per week. Employees must stay within FTE based upon the operational requirements of the Employer. All overtime must be approved by Library Manager, Public Services Manager, or Department Director.

- A. Regular Full-Time Employees.
  - 1. All authorized work performed by Regular Full-Time Employees in excess of forty (40) hours in one week shall be considered overtime.
  - 2. Overtime compensation may take the form of cash earned at one and one-half (1 1/2) times the employee's basic rate of pay exclusive of special or premium pay, or as compensatory time off accrued at the rate of one and one-half (1 1/2) hours for each hour of overtime worked, as the employee chooses.
  - 3. Compensatory time off may accumulate to a maximum of forty (40) hours.

    Compensatory time off shall be approved in advance by the Library Manager, Public Services Manager or Department Director based upon the operational requirements of the Employer and the desires of the employee.
  - 4. Employees will be paid cash for unused compensatory time off annually on the first pay date in December or upon termination or layoff at the employee's basic rate of pay exclusive of special or premium pay.
- B. Regular Part-Time Employees.
  - 1. Part-time employees who are required by the Employer to work in excess of their regularly scheduled workweek, but less than forty (40) hours in a week shall receive cash payment at the employee's basic rate of pay exclusive of special or premium pay, or compensatory time off accrued at the rate of one hour for each hour worked in excess of the employee's regularly scheduled workweek, as the employee chooses.
  - 2. Compensatory time off may accumulate to a maximum of the employee's regularly scheduled workweek. Compensatory time off shall be approved in advance by the immediate supervisor based upon the operational requirements of the Employer and the desires of the employee.
  - 3. Employees will be paid in cash for unused compensatory time off annually on the first pay date in December or upon separation from employment at the employee's basic rate of pay exclusive of special or premium pay.
  - 4. Part-time employees who are required by the Employer to work in excess of forty (40) hours per week shall receive cash compensation at the rate of one and one-half (1 1/2) times the employee's basic rate of pay exclusive of special or premium pay. The employee may elect compensatory time as described in Section 2.A., above.
- C. Time for paid leaves including shared leave, inclement weather leave, emergency closure leave, sick leave, bereavement leave, jury duty, vacation leave, military leave, federal holidays

and personal holidays is not included as hours worked for the purpose of determining eligibility for overtime.

## **Section 3:** Travel Time:

Excluding couriers traveling throughout the Library District as part of their courier duties, employees who are assigned to work in a library building other than their assigned location during the course of one (1) day shall have travel time included in his or her hours of work and will be reimbursed for mileage if a TRL vehicle is not available between buildings or to the library building other than their assigned location, if the distance is greater.

## **Section 4:** Sunday Hours:

Sunday hours are an operational requirement of Timberland Regional Library. All authorized work performed on Sundays shall be compensated at the employee's basic rate of pay.

## **ARTICLE 16 - HEALTH AND WELFARE/RETIREMENT**

**Section 1:** Effective January 1, 2023, through December 31, 2025, the Employer shall contribute 100% of group medical insurance premiums for the individual employee for medical insurance chosen by the employee from those offered by TRL through Association of Washington Cities (AWC) for Regular Full-Time Employees. Employees, working a regular schedule of twenty (20) or more, but less than forty (40) hours per week will have their medical insurance premiums for the individual employee paid at a pro-rated allotment, based on the highest medical premium available that calendar year.

Section 2: Effective January 1, 2023, through December 31, 2025, the Employer shall contribute up to \$220.00 per month into an employee's Health Savings Account for Full-Time Employees enrolled in an AWC High Deductible Health Plan up to the Federal law maximum contribution limit for individuals. The Employer shall contribute a prorated portion of \$220.00 per month into an employee's Health Savings Account for Regular Part-Time Employees working a regular schedule of twenty (20) or more, but less than forty (40) hours per week who are enrolled in an AWC High Deductible Health Plan up to the Federal law maximum contribution limit for individuals. Should an employee experience a medical emergency during the year, they can submit a request to Human Resources to have the remaining employer contributions for the calendar year deposited into their Health Savings Account.

**Section 3:** Effective January 1, 2023 through December 31, 2025, the Employer shall pay up to 100% of monthly group dental insurance premiums through AWC for regularly scheduled employees working twenty (20) or more hours per week.

**Section 4:** Effective January 1, 2023 through December 31, 2025, the Employer shall pay up to 100% of monthly group life insurance and accidental death and dismemberment insurance premiums through AWC coverage for all regularly scheduled employees only.

**Section 5:** Effective January 1, 2023 through December 31, 2025, the Employer shall pay up to 100% of monthly group vision service plan insurance premiums through AWC for regularly scheduled employees working twenty (20) or more hours per week.

**Section 6:** Effective January 1, 2023 through December 31, 2025, the Employer shall pay monthly rate of payroll of published AWC rate for long-term disability insurance premiums through AWC for regularly scheduled employees working twenty (20) or more hours per week.

**Section 7:** New employees, at their option, may elect to enroll in the employee-paid Supplemental Group Life Insurance Plan in accordance with the terms and conditions of said plan. Employees may elect to modify the level of their coverage during the open enrollment period. Upon written authorization of the employee, the Employer shall arrange for premium payment by payroll deduction.

## **ARTICLE 17 – SICK LEAVE**

**Section 1:** Full-time employees who were in pay status for fifteen (15) or more days during the month shall accrue eight (8) hours of sick leave credits per month.

**Section 2:** Part-time employees shall accrue sick leave credits under the same conditions as full-time employees, except that the accrual rate shall be prorated based on their FTE. Under no circumstances will an employee receive less than one (1) hour of sick leave for every forty (40) hours worked. Sick leave shall not accrue during leaves of absence without pay or layoffs.

**Section 3:** An employee is authorized to use paid sick leave for the following reasons:

- A. An absence resulting from an employee's mental or physical illness, injury or health condition; to accommodate the employee's need for medical diagnosis, care or treatment of a mental or physical illness, injury or health condition; or an employee's need for preventative care.
- B. To allow the employee to provide care for a family member (as defined in Section 17.4 below) with a mental or physical illness, injury or health condition; care of a family member who needs medical diagnosis, care or treatment of a mental or physical illness, injury or health condition; or care for a family member who needs preventative medical care;
- C. When an employee's place of business has been closed by order of a public official for any health-related reason, or when an employee's child's school or place of care has been closed for such a reason;
- D. An employee is authorized to use paid sick leave for absences that qualify for leave under the Domestic Violence Leave Act, Chapter 49.76 RCW;
- E. Medical or dental care of the employee, except that before such absence is charged to sick leave, an employee may be excused, with prior approval a total of one (1) hour per month for routine medical and dental appointments.

**Section 4:** The family members to whom this section applies include:

A. A child, including a biological, adopted or foster child, stepchild or a child to whom the employee stands in loco parentis, is a legal guardian, or is a de facto parent, regardless of age or dependency status;

- B. A biological, adoptive, de facto, or foster parent, stepparent, or legal guardian of an employee or the employee's spouse or domestic partner, or a person who stood in loco parentis when the employee was a minor child;
- C. A spouse;
- D. A domestic partner;
- E. A grandparent;
- F. A grandchild;
- G. A sibling; or
- H. Any person living with or legally dependent upon the employee.

**Section 5:** When employees go on sick leave, they must notify their supervisors as soon as possible, but not later than the beginning of their shift. Denial of sick leave pay may result unless there is a reasonable explanation by employees of failure to do so. The Employer may require employees to provide written verification that the employee's use of paid sick leave is for a purpose authorized under RCW 49.46.210 or this Agreement. Such verification may be required for any absence of more than three (3) consecutive workdays. Any Library-required verification may not result in an unreasonable burden or expense on the employee in accordance with WAC 296-128-660.

**Section 6:** Absence for part of a day by hourly paid employees for reasons in accordance with the sick leave provisions shall be charged against accrued sick leave in an amount not less than one-quarter (1/4) hour. Holidays and other regular days off shall not be charged against sick leave.

**Section 7:** If employees are absent due to illness or injury for which they are receiving payment from Worker's Compensation, the Employer's obligation shall be limited to the difference between the employees' regular wages and the amount received from the State. At the employees' option, sick leave may be charged on a pro rata basis in such a case until exhausted.

**Section 8:** Employees who have accrued in excess of four hundred eighty (480) hours of sick leave may annually in January elect to trade twenty-four (24) hour increments of sick leave for eight (8) hours of vacation. An employee may not use this provision to deplete their sick leave balance below four hundred fifty-six (456) hours. Part-time employees shall be eligible to trade sick leave under the same conditions and ratios as full-time employees, except that the requirements for participation be prorated based on their FTE. The exchange of sick leave to vacation leave shall be capped at one hundred twenty (120) hours of sick leave exchanged for forty (40) hours in a calendar year.

#### **ARTICLE 18 – VACATION LEAVE**

**Section 1:** Full-time employees in position classifications assigned to Pay Grades 43 through 54, and who are in pay status for fifteen (15) or more days during the month, shall accrue vacation leave credits based on the following schedule of continuous service with the Employer:

| Years of Service | Hours per Year | Days per Year |
|------------------|----------------|---------------|
| 1                | 96             | 12            |
| 2                | 104            | 13            |
| 3-4              | 112            | 14            |
| 5-7              | 120            | 15            |
| 8-9              | 128            | 16            |
| 10-15            | 160            | 20            |
| 16-20            | 176            | 22            |
| 21+              | 200            | 25            |

**Section 2:** Full-time employees in position classifications assigned to Pay Grades 55 and above, and who are in pay status for fifteen (15) or more days during the month, shall accrue vacation leave credits at the rate of twenty-five (25) days per year or two hundred (200) hours per year.

**Section 3:** Part-time employees shall accrue vacation leave credits under the same conditions as full-time employees, except that the accrual rate shall be prorated based on the number of hours worked during each month.

**Section 4:** The maximum number of vacation leave credits that may be accrued is two hundred forty (240) hours for full-time employees. Less than full-time employees may accrue to a maximum of their FTE portion of two hundred forty (240) hours. Employees may exceed the maximum accrual during the calendar year provided their vacation leave bank is not over the maximum accrual after the last pay period of the calendar year is processed. Earned vacation hours in excess of two hundred forty (240) will be converted to sick leave bank with the December 16<sup>th</sup>-31<sup>st</sup> pay period.

**Section 5:** When employees separate from TRL employment, the accumulated vacation leave shall be paid to the employees or, if deceased, their estates at the employees' current basic rate of pay, exclusive of special or premium pay. The maximum amount of accumulated vacation leave that can be paid out to employees is two hundred forty (240) hours prorated by their FTE. Employees separating due to retirement from TRL may elect to use up to two weeks of vacation leave after their last day of work, and take cash payment of any remaining leave at current rate of pay, not to exceed the maximum amount of two hundred forty (240) hours prorated by the employee's FTE.

**Section 6:** Employees who are in the initial six (6) months of their probationary period shall not be entitled to payment for vacation leave upon termination. However, vacation leave shall begin accruing at time of hire.

**Section 7**: Scheduling of vacation shall be based first upon the operational requirements of the Employer and, second, upon the desires of the employee. to request vacation leave, employees shall request and receive approval from their supervisor/manager, prior to usage.

**Section 8**: Vacation leave credits shall be used in amounts of not less than one-quarter (1/4) hour.

**Section 9:** The employer may allow an employee who has used all of their sick leave to use vacation, personal holiday, or compensatory time for sick leave purposes. The employee would indicate on their timesheet if they

are using vacation leave, personal holiday, or compensatory leave in lieu of sick leave. An employee may be denied the ability to use vacation leave for sick leave purposes if the employee has documented attendance issues within the last year.

## **ARTICLE 19 – OTHER LEAVES**

## **BEREAVEMENT LEAVE:**

**Section 1:** Upon the death of the following relatives of a regular employee, to wit:

- A. spouse, domestic partner (with signed affidavit), child, step-child, child-in-law, foster child, ward, grandchild, parent, grandparent, step-parent, parent-in-law, foster parent, guardian, in loco parentis, sibling, step-sibling, sibling-in-law regardless of their residence;
- B. Any person living with or legally dependent upon said employee;
- C. Any of the above-listed relatives of the spouse or domestic partner (with signed affidavit) of said employee;
- D. Serving as the executor of a deceased party's estate;
- E. Bereavement leave with pay will be granted up to five (5) working days as defined by the employee's regular working schedule.
- F. Bereavement leave with pay will be granted up to two (2) weeks for the death of a spouse, domestic partner, or child.

**Section 2:** With the approval of a Library Manager or Department Head, a regular employee may take up to one-half (1/2) day of bereavement leave with pay to attend the funeral services of a co-worker. Bereavement leave shall not be charged against the accrued sick leave, vacation leave or compensatory time off of the employee.

**Section 3:** With the approval of a Library Manager or Department Head, a regular employee may take up to three (3) working days of sick leave in a calendar year for the purpose of attending a non-relative or friend's funeral, or that of any relative not specified in Section 1 of this article.

## **SHARED LEAVE:**

**Section 1:** An employee may donate vacation leave to a regularly scheduled part time or full time TRL employee under the conditions specified below. Donated leave may be transferable between employees throughout the Library District.

For the purposes of leave sharing, this shall be for employees who are faced with taking leave without pay or separation due to extraordinary personal illness, incapacity, or other similar catastrophic event. Implementation of the use of shared leave for any employee is subject to agreement by the Employer and the availability of shared leave from employees.

**Section 2:** An employee may be eligible to receive shared leave under the following conditions:

- A. The employee is not eligible for time loss compensation under Chapter 51.32 RCW. If the time loss claim is approved at a later time, all leave received shall be returned to the donors and the employee will return any and all overpayments to the library district.
- B. The employee has abided by district policies regarding the use of sick leave.
- C. The employee is suffering from an extraordinary or severe illness, injury, impairment or physical or mental condition which has caused or is likely to cause the employee to take leave without pay or terminate his or her employment.
- D. Parental leave for the birth or adoption of a child.
- E. Prior to being considered as eligible for shared leave the employee must submit a medical certification from a licensed physician or a TRL approved health care provider verifying the severe or extraordinary nature of the employee's condition and the expected duration of the condition.
- F. All forms of paid leave available for use by the recipient must be used prior to using shared leave.

**Section 3:** An employee may donate vacation leave to an eligible employee only to the extent that their vacation leave balance does not fall below sixty (60) hours, prorated for part-time equivalent.

**Section 4**: An employee may use up to a maximum of four hundred eighty (480) hours of shared leave during their employment with TRL. The recipient may only use donated leave for the purposes specified in this section.

**Section 5:** The receiving employee shall be paid their regular rate of pay when using donated leave. Leave will be transferred from the donor to the recipient on an hour-for-hour basis. The leave received will be coded as shared leave and be maintained separately from all other leave balances.

**Section 6:** All donated leave must be given voluntarily. No employee shall be coerced, threatened, intimidated, or financially induced into donating vacation leave for purposes of this program.

## **CIVIL LEAVE**

Leave with pay will be allowed to permit an employee to serve as a member of a jury or respond to a subpoena. Employees on such leave shall receive their basic salary and, in addition, shall be allowed to retain any compensation paid to them by their civil duty employer; however, to be eligible for such leave, the employee may not be a party to the "action" involved or be beneficially interested in the action.

## **EMERGENCY LEAVE**

Section 1 – Emergency Leave: Should an emergency situation, as determined by the Employer, result in the closure of a building, employees shall receive their regular pay for the period of closing as declared by the Employer based on event need or Employer determination. Employees affected may be assigned to telework

or temporarily reassigned elsewhere in the system and will be reimbursed for travel expenses at the current rate in effect. Emergency leave for part-time employees is based on their assigned shift on the day of the event. No Library Manager or Department Head shall reopen any facilities that have been designated as closed by the Executive Director.

## LEAVE OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY

**Section 1**: A leave of absence without pay may be granted by the Executive Director for educational, military, personal, professional (job-related), child rearing, or reasons applicable to leave with pay upon recommendation by an employee's supervisor, and when such leave will not operate to the detriment of the service of the Library District.

- A. A leave of absence without pay may be granted up to a maximum of one (1) year.
- B. A request for a leave of absence without pay must be submitted in writing a minimum of thirty (30) calendar days and approved prior to the requested date the leave is to commence unless the request is due to an emergency. This notice period may be waived at the discretion of the Department Director.
- C. Benefits shall not accrue during a leave of absence without pay. However, an employee on such leave will retain his/her seniority and shall be permitted to return to his/her former position and pay, if such is available, or to a similar position and former rate of pay.
- D. Using leave without pay without pre-approval may result in discipline.

**Section 2:** The employer recognizes its obligation to grant specified family/personal illness leave as required by state/federal law.

**Section 3:** A disability leave of absence without pay may be granted by the Department Director upon recommendation by an employee's supervisor when an employee is disabled due to sickness or injury. An employee may be required to provide a doctor's certification that the employee is not able to work.

- A. The Employer may from time to time require that the employee submit a certificate from the attending physician or from a designated physician. In the event of a failure or refusal to supply such certificate, or if the certificate does not clearly show sufficient disability to preclude the employee from the performance of his/her duties, the Employer may cancel such disability leave without pay and require the employee to report for duty on a specified date.
- B. A disability leave of absence without pay shall be granted only after all accrued paid sick leave and vacation leave has been exhausted.
- C. The requirements of paragraphs in Section 1 (A.-C.) of this Article shall also apply to planned disability leaves of absence without pay.

## **FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE**

**Section 1 – Washington State Paid Family and Medical Leave:** The Employer will pay both its share and 100% of the employee's shares of the premium cost for the Washington State Paid Family and Medical Leave program.

Section 2 – Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA): All employees of Timberland Regional Library are qualified to benefit from the U.S. Family Medical Leave Act, regardless of the total number of staff within an individual library branch, or distance to the Service Center.

## **ARTICLE 20 – HOLIDAYS**

**Section 1:** The following are designated as paid holidays:

New Year's Day

Martin Luther King's Birthday

Thanksgiving Day

Presidents' Day Native American Heritage Day -Per RCW 1.16.050

Memorial Day Christmas Eve Day Independence Day Christmas Day

Labor Day Juneteenth

**Section 2:** In addition to the holidays specified above, each employee is entitled to two (2) noncumulative personal holidays each calendar year.

- A. Employees who are in the initial probationary period shall not be entitled to the personal holidays.
- B. Part-time employees are entitled to the personal holidays at the rate of hours worked to those required for full-time employment.
- C. The personal holidays may be carried forward and used during the first quarter of the calendar year when:
  - 1. The initial probationary period ends within the last quarter of the calendar year; and
  - 2. Due to staffing and scheduling needs, it would be a hardship to TRL to release employees during the last quarter of the calendar year; and
  - 3. The supervisor authorizes the carryover and has notified payroll.

**Section 3:** Those holidays listed above shall be considered paid holidays for those employees covered by this Agreement and shall be paid for on a straight-time basis at the employee's basic rate of pay.

**Section 4:** Employees who are on scheduled and approved vacation leave when a paid holiday occurs will receive their basic rate of pay for that holiday and will not be charged a day of vacation for that holiday, except when such holiday occurs during terminal leave.

**Section 5:** Employees who are on authorized sick leave when a paid holiday occurs will receive their basic rate of pay for that holiday and will not have their sick leave accrual charged.

**Section 6:** When a holiday occurs on a regularly scheduled day off, the holiday time shall be added to that employee's vacation accrual, or the employee may receive pay at the straight-time rate at the employee's option.

**Section 7:** For less than full-time employees, payment for holidays shall be based on the employee's assigned shift for the working day the holiday falls on. When a holiday occurs on a regularly scheduled day off, the holiday time shall be prorated based on their FTE and added to that employee's vacation accrual, or the employee may receive pay at the straight-time rate at the employee's option.

## **ARTICLE 21 – WAGES**

**Section 1:** Salary rates effective January 1, 2023, through December 31, 2023, as shown on the attached Appendix A, shall be increased by eight percent (8%) over 2022.

**Section 2:** Salary rates effective January 1, 2024, through December 31, 2024 shall be increased to reflect the cost of living of the Seattle CPI-U All Items (based on June 2022 to June 2023 figures). The rate shall be no lower than one percent (1%) and no higher than four percent (4%).

**Section 3:** Salary rates effective January 1, 2025, through December 31, 2025 shall be increased to reflect the cost of living of the Seattle CPI-U All Items (based on June 2023 to June 2024 figures). The rate shall be no lower than one percent (1%) and no higher than four percent (4%)

**Section 4:** Step increases shall be in accordance with the Employee Classification and Salary Plan. (See Appendix A, Timberland Regional Library FY 2023 Grade and Step Pay Plan.)

**Section 5:** Longevity is computed at the ratio of hours worked to those required for full time employment. An Employee's length of time in current continuous service to the Library District will be recognized in addition to normal step increments or revision of the compensation plan as follows:

- On completion of ten (10) years of current continuous employment twenty dollars (\$20.00) per each calendar month.
- On completion of fifteen (15) years of current continuous employment thirty dollars (\$30.00) per each calendar month.
- On completion of twenty (20) years of current continuous employment and in each succeeding year of current continuous employment thereafter forty dollars (\$40.00) per each calendar month.

**Section 6 - Market Studies:** The parties agree that, in recognition of the commitment to maintain a rational and equitable compensation structure, external market surveys are necessary for comparisons. The parties agree that no less than every two (2) years after the most recent market survey, the employer will select and inform the Union/Management Committee of no more than seven (7) Classification Groups to benchmark wages and benefits against the external labor market. The Employer will complete the study within one (1) year.

## ARTICLE 22-OUT OF CLASS WORK/PROJECT WORK

**Section 1:** When employees are approved by the Library Manager or Department Head to act in and perform the responsibilities of a higher-level position for three (3) or more consecutive workdays, employees shall be

paid their normal salary plus three percent (3%), or the first step of the salary of the assumed position, whichever is higher. The higher rate of pay shall be effective on the first day of assignment and documentation of this request must be completed and approved prior to the appointed employee's performance of said responsibilities.

**Section 2:** Employees who have been appointed to higher level positions as described in this Article, shall have the fact noted in their personnel files as evidence of their abilities.

**Section 3 – Career Development**: Career development work is defined as a short-term (no longer than 1 year) project designed to allow staff to increase existing job skills and experience in TRL. Examples of these types of projects include serving on a project group within an existing work group, assisting in an implementation of a new service or process, etc. Career development work falls within the "other duties as assigned" clause in every TRL job description. These projects would be determined by the staff member's supervisor, with the review and approval of the appropriate manager and Human Resources. Such work will be noted in the employee's file.

**Section 4 – Premium Project Pay**: Premium projects are longer-term projects (that do not fall within TRL's "other duties as assigned clause) in which employees are assigned and approved by mutual agreement with the Department Director or Department Head to design and implement district-wide initiatives. Employees who are designated to implement said initiatives shall be paid their normal salary plus three percent (3%). This higher rate of pay shall be retroactive to the first day of assignment. Such work will be noted in the employee's file.

**Section 5 – Bilingual Pay:** Eligible employees that possess bilingual fluency in a TRL-approved non-English language, and who use their bilingual skills in the performance of official duties, shall receive bilingual incentive pay as indicated herein: one hundred dollars (\$100.00) per month for bilingual language fluency.

## Eligibility requirements:

- A. The Employer shall determine if bilingual pay shall be utilized, the language(s) that bilingual skill is payable for and the number of employees eligible for bilingual pay.
- B. Bilingual language fluency eligible employees are those who have taken and passed a language fluency test and/or employees who have self-identified bilingual fluency that has been demonstrated on the job.

**Section 6 – Reclassification Review**: A regular employee who considers their position within the Timberland Regional Library classification and salary plan to be improperly classified shall submit a request in writing for review of the position to their supervisor stating the specific reasons and justification for the request. The supervisor shall determine the appropriate action to be taken, if any. Should an employee's request result in a reclassification, any increase in pay would be retroactive to the date the request was submitted.

## **ARTICLE 23 – LIBRARY PERSONNEL FILE**

**Section 1**: Employee personnel files shall be maintained centrally in the Human Resources Department. Employees upon twenty-four (24) hour advance notice to Human Resources may receive an electronic copy of their own personnel file in the Human Resources Department during normal business hours. The employee personnel files shall be held in strict confidence. Authorized persons who may have access to this file

include: 1) the said employee; 2) the employee's immediate supervisor; 3) supervisors authorized by the Library Director due to business necessity; and 4) any Union representative designated in writing by the employee.

Authorized Human Resources Department personnel will provide copies of the material in the employee's file upon the request of any of those persons mentioned in 1) through 4) above. The employee may retain copies of any material in his/her file. Immediate supervisors shall inform employees when documented verbal and written notices are sent to Human Resources to be placed in their employee files.

**Section 2:** References to prospective employers regarding the employee or the employee's job performance shall be given only with written consent of the employee. Oral and written information on references shall be limited to the material in the employee's file.

**Section 3:** Except as may be required by law, the Employer shall not furnish information on any employee to any government or private agency without prior written consent of the employee.

**Section 4:** The Employer will verify the fact of employment upon request. Informational requests from banks and other credit institutions shall not be answered, with the exception of dates of hire and salary range, unless requested by the employee in writing.

**Section 5:** An employee shall be given the opportunity to file written comments concerning any material placed in the employee's personnel file; employee comments shall be attached to the relevant material and filed in the employee's personnel file.

**Section 6**: Evaluative material may be added to any employee's personnel file after the employee's termination, provided the employee is given an opportunity to review the material and to file a written response.

**Section 7**: Documents removed from an employee's personnel file shall be provided to the employee.

**Section 8:** The employee's annual self-evaluation, along with the supervisor's annual evaluation of the employee, shall be placed in the employee's personnel file or electronic repository as determined by the Employer.

#### **ARTICLE 24- ENTIRE AGREEMENT**

**Section 1**: The Agreement expressed herein in writing constitutes the entire agreement between the parties and no express or implied statement or previously written or oral statements shall add to or supersede any of its provisions.

**Section 2**: The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations which resulted in this Agreement, each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to any subject or matter appropriate for collective bargaining, and that the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties, after the exercise of the right and opportunity, are set forth in this Agreement. Therefore, the Employer and the Union, for the life of this Agreement, each voluntarily and unqualifiedly waives the right, and each agrees that the other shall not be obligated to bargain collectively with respect to any subject or matter, even though such subjects or matters may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both of the

parties at the time that they negotiated or signed this Agreement. All terms and conditions not covered by this Agreement shall continue to be subject to the Employer's discretion and control.

## **ARTICLE 25 - SAVING CLAUSE**

Should any provision of this Agreement or the applications of such provisions be rendered or declared invalid by a court action or by reason of any existing or subsequently enacted legislation, the remaining parts or portions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect, and the invalidated portion shall be subject to immediate renegotiation.

#### **ARTICLE 26 - HEALTH AND SAFETY**

The Employer and the Union mutually recognize that the health and safety of employees are of paramount interest. The workplace shall be in compliance with the standards set by the Washington State Department of Labor and Industries, and other applicable state and federal laws, and employees shall comply with safe work practices.

The employer acknowledges its obligation to strive to provide a work environment that is safe, free from hazards, and environmentally responsible. The employees have a duty to work in a safe manner, follow the Employer's safety rules and procedures and to report unsafe conditions or acts to their supervisor or another supervisor if their own is not available.

Additionally, a Safety Committee shall be maintained consistent with the Washington Industrial Safety and Health Act.

## **ARTICLE 27 - TERM OF AGREEMENT**

**Section 1**: The terms of this Agreement shall become effective January 1, 2023, and shall remain in effect through December 31, 2025.

**Section 2**: Successor negotiations will commence not later than September 1, 2025. This agreement shall be reopened at the request of the Employer to consider legislation enacted following execution of this agreement, which impacts the Employer's staffing considerations.

| Grade | Step:      | 1               | 2              | 3           | 4           | 5           | 6           | 7           | 8           | 9           | 10          | 11          | 12          |
|-------|------------|-----------------|----------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
|       | 2023 Minir | mum Wage is \$1 | 5.74 per hour. |             |             |             |             |             |             |             |             |             |             |
|       | Annual     | \$39,333.18     | \$40,513.17    | \$41,728.57 | \$42,980.43 | \$44,269.84 | \$45,597.94 | \$46,965.88 | \$48,374.86 | \$49,826.11 | \$51,320.89 | \$52,860.52 | \$54,446.34 |
| 43    | Monthly    | \$3,277.76      | \$3,376.10     | \$3,477.38  | \$3,581.70  | \$3,689.15  | \$3,799.83  | \$3,913.82  | \$4,031.24  | \$4,152.18  | \$4,276.74  | \$4,405.04  | \$4,537.20  |
|       | Semi       | \$1,638.88      | \$1,688.05     | \$1,738.69  | \$1,790.85  | \$1,844.58  | \$1,899.92  | \$1,956.91  | \$2,015.62  | \$2,076.09  | \$2,138.37  | \$2,202.52  | \$2,268.60  |
|       | Hourly     | \$18.91         | \$19.48        | \$20.06     | \$20.66     | \$21.28     | \$21.92     | \$22.58     | \$23.26     | \$23.95     | \$24.67     | \$25.41     | \$26.18     |
|       | Annual     | \$40,512.75     | \$41,728.14    | \$42,979.98 | \$44,269.38 | \$45,597.46 | \$46,965.38 | \$48,374.34 | \$49,825.57 | \$51,320.34 | \$52,859.95 | \$54,445.75 | \$56,079.12 |
| 44    | Monthly    | \$3,376.06      | \$3,477.35     | \$3,581.67  | \$3,689.12  | \$3,799.79  | \$3,913.78  | \$4,031.20  | \$4,152.13  | \$4,276.70  | \$4,405.00  | \$4,537.15  | \$4,673.26  |
|       | Semi       | \$1,688.03      | \$1,738.68     | \$1,790.84  | \$1,844.56  | \$1,899.90  | \$1,956.89  | \$2,015.60  | \$2,076.07  | \$2,138.35  | \$2,202.50  | \$2,268.58  | \$2,336.63  |
|       | Hourly     | \$19.48         | \$20.06        | \$20.66     | \$21.28     | \$21.92     | \$22.58     | \$23.26     | \$23.95     | \$24.67     | \$25.41     | \$26.18     | \$26.96     |
|       | Annual     | \$41,728.79     | \$42,980.66    | \$44,270.08 | \$45,598.18 | \$46,966.13 | \$48,375.11 | \$49,826.36 | \$51,321.15 | \$52,860.78 | \$54,446.60 | \$56,080.00 | \$57,762.40 |
| 45    | Monthly    | \$3,477.40      | \$3,581.72     | \$3,689.17  | \$3,799.85  | \$3,913.84  | \$4,031.26  | \$4,152.20  | \$4,276.76  | \$4,405.07  | \$4,537.22  | \$4,673.33  | \$4,813.53  |
|       | Semi       | \$1,738.70      | \$1,790.86     | \$1,844.59  | \$1,899.93  | \$1,956.92  | \$2,015.63  | \$2,076.10  | \$2,138.38  | \$2,202.54  | \$2,268.61  | \$2,336.67  | \$2,406.77  |
|       | Hourly     | \$20.06         | \$20.66        | \$21.28     | \$21.92     | \$22.58     | \$23.26     | \$23.95     | \$24.67     | \$25.41     | \$26.18     | \$26.96     | \$27.77     |
|       | Annual     | \$42,980.11     | \$44,269.52    | \$45,597.61 | \$46,965.54 | \$48,374.51 | \$49,825.75 | \$51,320.52 | \$52,860.14 | \$54,445.94 | \$56,079.32 | \$57,761.70 | \$59,494.55 |
| 46    | Monthly    | \$3,581.68      | \$3,689.13     | \$3,799.80  | \$3,913.80  | \$4,031.21  | \$4,152.15  | \$4,276.71  | \$4,405.01  | \$4,537.16  | \$4,673.28  | \$4,813.48  | \$4,957.88  |
|       | Semi       | \$1,790.84      | \$1,844.57     | \$1,899.90  | \$1,956.90  | \$2,015.61  | \$2,076.08  | \$2,138.36  | \$2,202.51  | \$2,268.58  | \$2,336.64  | \$2,406.74  | \$2,478.94  |
|       | Hourly     | \$20.66         | \$21.28        | \$21.92     | \$22.58     | \$23.26     | \$23.95     | \$24.67     | \$25.41     | \$26.18     | \$26.96     | \$27.77     | \$28.60     |
|       | Annual     | \$44,269.12     | \$45,597.20    | \$46,965.12 | \$48,374.07 | \$49,825.29 | \$51,320.05 | \$52,859.65 | \$54,445.44 | \$56,078.80 | \$57,761.16 | \$59,493.99 | \$61,278.81 |
| 47    | Monthly    | \$3,689.09      | \$3,799.77     | \$3,913.76  | \$4,031.17  | \$4,152.11  | \$4,276.67  | \$4,404.97  | \$4,537.12  | \$4,673.23  | \$4,813.43  | \$4,957.83  | \$5,106.57  |
|       | Semi       | \$1,844.55      | \$1,899.89     | \$1,956.88  | \$2,015.59  | \$2,076.06  | \$2,138.34  | \$2,202.49  | \$2,268.56  | \$2,336.62  | \$2,406.72  | \$2,478.92  | \$2,553.29  |
|       | Hourly     | \$21.28         | \$21.92        | \$22.58     | \$23.26     | \$23.95     | \$24.67     | \$25.41     | \$26.18     | \$26.96     | \$27.77     | \$28.60     | \$29.46     |
|       | Annual     | \$45,598.27     | \$46,966.22    | \$48,375.21 | \$49,826.47 | \$51,321.26 | \$52,860.90 | \$54,446.73 | \$56,080.13 | \$57,762.53 | \$59,495.41 | \$61,280.27 | \$63,118.68 |
| 48    | Monthly    | \$3,799.86      | \$3,913.85     | \$4,031.27  | \$4,152.21  | \$4,276.77  | \$4,405.08  | \$4,537.23  | \$4,673.34  | \$4,813.54  | \$4,957.95  | \$5,106.69  | \$5,259.89  |
|       | Semi       | \$1,899.93      | \$1,956.93     | \$2,015.64  | \$2,076.11  | \$2,138.39  | \$2,202.54  | \$2,268.62  | \$2,336.67  | \$2,406.77  | \$2,478.98  | \$2,553.35  | \$2,629.95  |
|       | Hourly     | \$21.92         | \$22.58        | \$23.26     | \$23.96     | \$24.67     | \$25.41     | \$26.18     | \$26.96     | \$27.77     | \$28.60     | \$29.46     | \$30.35     |
|       | Annual     | \$46,965.11     | \$48,374.06    | \$49,825.28 | \$51,320.04 | \$52,859.64 | \$54,445.43 | \$56,078.79 | \$57,761.15 | \$59,493.98 | \$61,278.80 | \$63,117.16 | \$65,010.67 |
| 49    | Monthly    | \$3,913.76      | \$4,031.17     | \$4,152.11  | \$4,276.67  | \$4,404.97  | \$4,537.12  | \$4,673.23  | \$4,813.43  | \$4,957.83  | \$5,106.57  | \$5,259.76  | \$5,417.56  |

| Grade | Step:   | 1             | 2                  | 3                   | 4              | 5                        | 6             | 7                  | 8                  | 9                        | 10                    | 11          | 12            |
|-------|---------|---------------|--------------------|---------------------|----------------|--------------------------|---------------|--------------------|--------------------|--------------------------|-----------------------|-------------|---------------|
|       | Semi    | \$1,956.88    | \$2,015.59         | \$2,076.06          | \$2,138.34     | \$2,202.49               | \$2,268.56    | \$2,336.62         | \$2,406.72         | \$2,478.92               | \$2,553.29            | \$2,629.88  | \$2,708.78    |
|       | Hourly  | \$22.58       | \$23.26            | \$23.95             | \$24.67        | \$25.41                  | \$26.18       | \$26.96            | \$27.77            | \$28.60                  | \$29.46               | \$30.34     | \$31.26       |
|       |         |               |                    |                     |                |                          |               |                    |                    |                          |                       |             |               |
|       | Annual  | \$48,374.51   | \$49,825.74        | \$51,320.51         | \$52,860.13    | \$54,445.93              | \$56,079.31   | \$57,761.69        | \$59,494.54        | \$61,279.38              | \$63,117.76           | \$65,011.29 | \$66,961.63   |
| 50    | Monthly | \$4,031.21    | \$4,152.15         | \$4,276.71          | \$4,405.01     | \$4,537.16               | \$4,673.28    | \$4,813.47         | \$4,957.88         | \$5,106.62               | \$5,259.81            | \$5,417.61  | \$5,580.14    |
|       | Semi    | \$2,015.61    | \$2,076.08         | \$2,138.36          | \$2,202.51     | \$2,268.58               | \$2,336.64    | \$2,406.74         | \$2,478.94         | \$2,553.31               | \$2,629.91            | \$2,708.81  | \$2,790.07    |
|       | Hourly  | \$23.26       | \$23.95            | \$24.67             | \$25.41        | \$26.18                  | \$26.96       | \$27.77            | \$28.60            | \$29.46                  | \$30.35               | \$31.26     | \$32.19       |
|       |         |               |                    |                     |                |                          |               |                    |                    |                          |                       |             |               |
|       | Annual  | \$49,826.48   | \$51,321.27        | \$52,860.91         | \$54,446.74    | \$56,080.14              | \$57,762.54   | \$59,495.42        | \$61,280.28        | \$63,118.69              | \$65,012.25           | \$66,962.62 | \$68,971.50   |
| 51    | Monthly | \$4,152.21    | \$4,276.77         | \$4,405.08          | \$4,537.23     | \$4,673.35               | \$4,813.55    | \$4,957.95         | \$5,106.69         | \$5,259.89               | \$5,417.69            | \$5,580.22  | \$5,747.63    |
|       | Semi    | \$2,076.11    | \$2,138.39         | \$2,202.54          | \$2,268.62     | \$2,336.68               | \$2,406.78    | \$2,478.98         | \$2,553.35         | \$2,629.95               | \$2,708.85            | \$2,790.11  | \$2,873.82    |
|       | Hourly  | \$23.96       | \$24.67            | \$25.41             | \$26.18        | \$26.96                  | \$27.77       | \$28.60            | \$29.46            | \$30.35                  | \$31.26               | \$32.19     | \$33.16       |
|       |         |               |                    |                     |                |                          |               |                    |                    |                          |                       |             |               |
|       | Annual  | \$51,321.01   | \$52,860.64        | \$54,446.46         | \$56,079.85    | \$57,762.25              | \$59,495.12   | \$61,279.97        | \$63,118.37        | \$65,011.92              | \$66,962.28           | \$68,971.15 | \$71,040.28   |
| 52    | Monthly | \$4,276.75    | \$4,405.05         | \$4,537.21          | \$4,673.32     | \$4,813.52               | \$4,957.93    | \$5,106.66         | \$5,259.86         | \$5,417.66               | \$5,580.19            | \$5,747.60  | \$5,920.02    |
|       | Semi    | \$2,138.38    | \$2,202.53         | \$2,268.61          | \$2,336.66     | \$2,406.76               | \$2,478.97    | \$2,553.33         | \$2,629.93         | \$2,708.83               | \$2,790.10            | \$2,873.80  | \$2,960.01    |
|       | Hourly  | \$24.67       | \$25.41            | \$26.18             | \$26.96        | \$27.77                  | \$28.60       | \$29.46            | \$30.35            | \$31.26                  | \$32.19               | \$33.16     | \$34.15       |
|       |         |               |                    |                     |                |                          |               |                    |                    |                          |                       |             |               |
|       | Annual  | \$52,860.54   | \$54,446.35        | \$56,079.74         | \$57,762.13    | \$59,494.99              | \$61,279.84   | \$63,118.24        | \$65,011.79        | \$66,962.14              | \$68,971.00           | \$71,040.13 | \$73,171.33   |
| 53    | Monthly | \$4,405.04    | \$4,537.20         | \$4,673.31          | \$4,813.51     | \$4,957.92               | \$5,106.65    | \$5,259.85         | \$5,417.65         | \$5,580.18               | \$5,747.58            | \$5,920.01  | \$6,097.61    |
|       | Semi    | \$2,202.52    | \$2,268.60         | \$2,336.66          | \$2,406.76     | \$2,478.96               | \$2,553.33    | \$2,629.93         | \$2,708.83         | \$2,790.09               | \$2,873.79            | \$2,960.01  | \$3,048.81    |
|       | Hourly  | \$25.41       | \$26.18            | \$26.96             | \$27.77        | \$28.60                  | \$29.46       | \$30.35            | \$31.26            | \$32.19                  | \$33.16               | \$34.15     | \$35.18       |
|       |         |               |                    |                     |                |                          |               |                    |                    |                          |                       |             |               |
|       | Annual  | \$54,446.26   | \$56,079.64        | \$57,762.03         | \$59,494.89    | \$61,279.74              | \$63,118.13   | \$65,011.67        | \$66,962.02        | \$68,970.88              | \$71,040.01           | \$73,171.21 | \$75,366.35   |
| 54    | Monthly | \$4,537.19    | \$4,673.30         | \$4,813.50          | \$4,957.91     | \$5,106.65               | \$5,259.84    | \$5,417.64         | \$5,580.17         | \$5,747.57               | \$5,920.00            | \$6,097.60  | \$6,280.53    |
|       | Semi    | \$2,268.60    | \$2,336.65         | \$2,406.75          | \$2,478.96     | \$2,553.33               | \$2,629.92    | \$2,708.82         | \$2,790.09         | \$2,873.79               | \$2,960.00            | \$3,048.80  | \$3,140.27    |
|       | Hourly  | \$26.18       | \$26.96            | \$27.77             | \$28.60        | \$29.46                  | \$30.35       | \$31.26            | \$32.19            | \$33.16                  | \$34.15               | \$35.18     | \$36.23       |
|       | Annual  | \$56,079.41   | \$57,761.79        | \$59,494.64         | \$61,279.48    | \$63,117.86              | \$65,011.40   | \$66,961.74        | \$68,970.59        | \$71,039.71              | \$73,170.90           | \$75,366.03 | \$77,627.01   |
| 55    | Monthly | \$4,673.28    | \$4,813.48         | \$4,957.89          | \$5,106.62     | \$5,259.82               | \$5,417.62    | \$5,580.15         | \$5,747.55         | \$5,919.98               | \$6,097.58            | \$6,280.50  | \$6,468.92    |
| 33    | Semi    | \$2,336.64    | \$2,406.74         | \$2,478.95          | \$2,553.31     | \$3,233.02<br>\$2,629.91 | \$2,708.81    | \$2,790.08         | \$2,873.78         | \$3,919.90<br>\$2,959.99 | \$3,048.79            | \$3,140.25  | \$3,234.46    |
|       | Hourly  | \$2,330.04    | \$2,400.74         | \$2,476.93          | \$29.46        | \$30.35                  | \$31.26       | \$32.19            | \$33.16            | \$2,939.99               | \$3,046.79<br>\$35.18 | \$36.23     | \$3,234.40    |
|       | inourly | <b>⊅∠0.90</b> | <b>Φ∠1.11</b>      | ⊅ <b>∠</b> 0.0U     | <b>⊅∠ઝ.40</b>  | <b>გა</b> ს.ან           | <b>ФЭ1.20</b> | ⊅3∠.19             | <b>φ</b> 33.10     | φ3 <del>4</del> .13      | \$35.10               | <b></b>     | <b>Φ31.32</b> |
|       | Annual  | \$57,761.22   | \$59,494.06        | \$61,278.88         | \$63,117.25    | \$65,010.77              | \$66,961.09   | \$68,969.92        | \$71,039.02        | \$73,170.19              | \$75,365.30           | \$77,626.26 | \$79,955.05   |
|       | Aiiiuai | φ51,101.2Z    | <b>ФЭЭ,494.0</b> 6 | φυι,2 <i>1</i> 0.08 | φου, I I / .∠5 | φου,υ ιυ. <i>ι Ι</i>     | ७००,७०।.७७    | <b>\$00,909.92</b> | <b>⊅/ 1,039.02</b> | \$13,11U.19              | <b>⊅</b> / 5,365.30   | φιι,020.26  | \$1 9,900.UO  |

| Grade | Step:    | 1                         | 2                 | 3                            | 4                         | 5           | 6                  | 7                  | 8                        | 9                 | 10          | 11                | 12                        |
|-------|----------|---------------------------|-------------------|------------------------------|---------------------------|-------------|--------------------|--------------------|--------------------------|-------------------|-------------|-------------------|---------------------------|
| 56    | Monthly  | \$4,813.43                | \$4,957.84        | \$5,106.57                   | \$5,259.77                | \$5,417.56  | \$5,580.09         | \$5,747.49         | \$5,919.92               | \$6,097.52        | \$6,280.44  | \$6,468.86        | \$6,662.92                |
| 30    | Semi     | \$2,406.72                | \$2,478.92        | \$2,553.29                   | \$3,239.77<br>\$2,629.89  | \$2,708.78  | \$2,790.05         | \$2,873.75         | \$3,919.92<br>\$2,959.96 | \$3,048.76        | \$3,140.22  | \$3,234.43        | \$3,331.46                |
|       | Hourly   | \$2,400.72<br>\$27.77     | \$2,476.92        | \$2,555.29                   | \$30.34                   | \$31.26     | \$32.19            | \$33.16            | \$2,959.90<br>\$34.15    | \$3,046.76        | \$36.23     | \$37.32           | \$38.44                   |
|       | lilourly | ΨΖΙ.ΙΙ                    | Ψ20.00            | Ψ <b>2</b> 3. <del>4</del> 0 | ψ50.54                    | ψ31.20      | Ψ32.13             | ψ33.10             | ψ34.13                   | ψ33.10            | Ψ30.23      | Ψ31.32            | Ψ30.++                    |
|       | Annual   | \$59,494.09               | \$61,278.91       | \$63,117.28                  | \$65,010.80               | \$66,961.12 | \$68,969.95        | \$71,039.05        | \$73,170.22              | \$75,365.33       | \$77,626.29 | \$79,955.08       | \$82,353.73               |
| 57    | Monthly  | \$4,957.84                | \$5,106.58        | \$5,259.77                   | \$5,417.57                | \$5,580.09  | \$5,747.50         | \$5,919.92         | \$6,097.52               | \$6,280.44        | \$6,468.86  | \$6,662.92        | \$6,862.81                |
|       | Semi     | \$2,478.92                | \$2,553.29        | \$2,629.89                   | \$2,708.79                | \$2,790.05  | \$2,873.75         | \$2,959.96         | \$3,048.76               | \$3,140.22        | \$3,234.43  | \$3,331.46        | \$3,431.41                |
|       | Hourly   | \$28.60                   | \$29.46           | \$30.34                      | \$31.26                   | \$32.19     | \$33.16            | \$34.15            | \$35.18                  | \$36.23           | \$37.32     | \$38.44           | \$39.59                   |
|       |          |                           |                   |                              |                           |             |                    |                    |                          |                   |             |                   |                           |
|       | Annual   | \$61,279.24               | \$63,117.62       | \$65,011.15                  | \$66,961.48               | \$68,970.32 | \$71,039.43        | \$73,170.61        | \$75,365.73              | \$77,626.70       | \$79,955.50 | \$82,354.17       | \$84,824.80               |
| 58    | Monthly  | \$5,106.60                | \$5,259.80        | \$5,417.60                   | \$5,580.12                | \$5,747.53  | \$5,919.95         | \$6,097.55         | \$6,280.48               | \$6,468.89        | \$6,662.96  | \$6,862.85        | \$7,068.73                |
|       | Semi     | \$2,553.30                | \$2,629.90        | \$2,708.80                   | \$2,790.06                | \$2,873.77  | \$2,959.98         | \$3,048.78         | \$3,140.24               | \$3,234.45        | \$3,331.48  | \$3,431.43        | \$3,534.37                |
|       | Hourly   | \$29.46                   | \$30.35           | \$31.26                      | \$32.19                   | \$33.16     | \$34.15            | \$35.18            | \$36.23                  | \$37.32           | \$38.44     | \$39.59           | \$40.78                   |
|       |          |                           |                   |                              |                           |             |                    |                    |                          |                   |             |                   |                           |
|       | Annual   | \$63,117.92               | \$65,011.46       | \$66,961.80                  | \$68,970.65               | \$71,039.77 | \$73,170.96        | \$75,366.09        | \$77,627.07              | \$79,955.88       | \$82,354.56 | \$84,825.20       | \$87,369.96               |
| 59    | Monthly  | \$5,259.83                | \$5,417.62        | \$5,580.15                   | \$5,747.55                | \$5,919.98  | \$6,097.58         | \$6,280.51         | \$6,468.92               | \$6,662.99        | \$6,862.88  | \$7,068.77        | \$7,280.83                |
|       | Semi     | \$2,629.92                | \$2,708.81        | \$2,790.08                   | \$2,873.78                | \$2,959.99  | \$3,048.79         | \$3,140.26         | \$3,234.46               | \$3,331.50        | \$3,431.44  | \$3,534.39        | \$3,640.42                |
|       | Hourly   | \$30.35                   | \$31.26           | \$32.19                      | \$33.16                   | \$34.15     | \$35.18            | \$36.23            | \$37.32                  | \$38.44           | \$39.59     | \$40.78           | \$42.00                   |
|       |          |                           |                   |                              |                           |             |                    |                    |                          |                   |             |                   |                           |
|       | Annual   | \$65,011.30               | \$66,961.64       | \$68,970.49                  | \$71,039.60               | \$73,170.79 | \$75,365.91        | \$77,626.89        | \$79,955.70              | \$82,354.37       | \$84,825.00 | \$87,369.75       | \$89,990.84               |
| 60    | Monthly  | \$5,417.61                | \$5,580.14        | \$5,747.54                   | \$5,919.97                | \$6,097.57  | \$6,280.49         | \$6,468.91         | \$6,662.98               | \$6,862.86        | \$7,068.75  | \$7,280.81        | \$7,499.24                |
|       | Semi     | \$2,708.81                | \$2,790.07        | \$2,873.77                   | \$2,959.99                | \$3,048.79  | \$3,140.25         | \$3,234.46         | \$3,331.49               | \$3,431.43        | \$3,534.38  | \$3,640.41        | \$3,749.62                |
|       | Hourly   | \$31.26                   | \$32.19           | \$33.16                      | \$34.15                   | \$35.18     | \$36.23            | \$37.32            | \$38.44                  | \$39.59           | \$40.78     | \$42.00           | \$43.26                   |
|       |          |                           |                   |                              |                           |             |                    |                    |                          |                   |             |                   |                           |
|       | Annual   | \$66,961.86               | \$68,970.71       | \$71,039.83                  | \$73,171.02               | \$75,366.15 | \$77,627.13        | \$79,955.94        | \$82,354.62              | \$84,825.26       | \$87,370.02 | \$89,991.12       | \$92,690.85               |
| 61    | Monthly  | \$5,580.15                | \$5,747.56        | \$5,919.99                   | \$6,097.59                | \$6,280.51  | \$6,468.93         | \$6,663.00         | \$6,862.89               | \$7,068.77        | \$7,280.84  | \$7,499.26        | \$7,724.24                |
|       | Semi     | \$2,790.08                | \$2,873.78        | \$2,960.00                   | \$3,048.80                | \$3,140.26  | \$3,234.47         | \$3,331.50         | \$3,431.45               | \$3,534.39        | \$3,640.42  | \$3,749.63        | \$3,862.12                |
|       | Hourly   | \$32.19                   | \$33.16           | \$34.15                      | \$35.18                   | \$36.23     | \$37.32            | \$38.44            | \$39.59                  | \$40.78           | \$42.00     | \$43.26           | \$44.56                   |
|       | A        | #00.070.70                | <b>#74.000.00</b> | <b>670 474 40</b>            | #7F 000 00                | #77.007.00  | #70.050.0 <i>1</i> | <b>\$00.054.70</b> | <b>#04.005.00</b>        | <b>#07.070.40</b> | #00.004.00  | <b>#00.000.00</b> | #0F 474 00                |
| 60    | Annual   | \$68,970.78<br>\$5.747.50 | \$71,039.90       | \$73,171.10<br>\$6,007.50    | \$75,366.23<br>\$6,380.53 | \$77,627.22 | \$79,956.04        | \$82,354.72        | \$84,825.36              | \$87,370.12       | \$89,991.22 | \$92,690.96       | \$95,471.69<br>\$7,055.07 |
| 62    | Monthly  | \$5,747.56                | \$5,919.99        | \$6,097.59                   | \$6,280.52                | \$6,468.94  | \$6,663.00         | \$6,862.89         | \$7,068.78               | \$7,280.84        | \$7,499.27  | \$7,724.25        | \$7,955.97                |
|       | Semi     | \$2,873.78                | \$2,960.00        | \$3,048.80                   | \$3,140.26                | \$3,234.47  | \$3,331.50         | \$3,431.45         | \$3,534.39               | \$3,640.42        | \$3,749.64  | \$3,862.13        | \$3,977.99                |
|       | Hourly   | \$33.16                   | \$34.15           | \$35.18                      | \$36.23                   | \$37.32     | \$38.44            | \$39.59            | \$40.78                  | \$42.00           | \$43.27     | \$44.56           | \$45.90                   |
|       |          |                           |                   |                              |                           | l           |                    |                    |                          |                   | l           | l                 | I                         |

| Grade | Step:   | 1                         | 2                         | 3           | 4                         | 5                         | 6                     | 7                         | 8                         | 9                     | 10                         | 11                    | 12                         |
|-------|---------|---------------------------|---------------------------|-------------|---------------------------|---------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------|---------------------------|-----------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------|----------------------------|
|       | Annual  | \$71,039.28               | \$73,170.46               | \$75,365.57 | \$77,626.54               | \$79,955.34               | \$82,354.00           | \$84,824.62               | \$87,369.36               | \$89,990.44           | \$92,690.15                | \$95,470.85           | \$98,334.98                |
| 63    | Monthly | \$5,919.94                | \$6,097.54                | \$6,280.46  | \$6,468.88                | \$6,662.95                | \$6,862.83            | \$7,068.72                | \$7,280.78                | \$7,499.20            | \$7,724.18                 | \$7,955.90            | \$8,194.58                 |
|       | Semi    | \$2,959.97                | \$3,048.77                | \$3,140.23  | \$3,234.44                | \$3,331.48                | \$3,431.42            | \$3,534.36                | \$3,640.39                | \$3,749.60            | \$3,862.09                 | \$3,977.95            | \$4,097.29                 |
|       | Hourly  | \$34.15                   | \$35.18                   | \$36.23     | \$37.32                   | \$38.44                   | \$39.59               | \$40.78                   | \$42.00                   | \$43.26               | \$44.56                    | \$45.90               | \$47.28                    |
|       |         |                           |                           |             |                           |                           |                       |                           |                           |                       |                            |                       |                            |
|       | Annual  | \$73,171.02               | \$75,366.15               | \$77,627.13 | \$79,955.94               | \$82,354.62               | \$84,825.26           | \$87,370.02               | \$89,991.12               | \$92,690.85           | \$95,471.58                | \$98,335.73           | \$101,285.80               |
| 64    | Monthly | \$6,097.58                | \$6,280.51                | \$6,468.93  | \$6,663.00                | \$6,862.89                | \$7,068.77            | \$7,280.84                | \$7,499.26                | \$7,724.24            | \$7,955.97                 | \$8,194.64            | \$8,440.48                 |
|       | Semi    | \$3,048.79                | \$3,140.26                | \$3,234.47  | \$3,331.50                | \$3,431.45                | \$3,534.39            | \$3,640.42                | \$3,749.63                | \$3,862.12            | \$3,977.99                 | \$4,097.32            | \$4,220.24                 |
|       | Hourly  | \$35.18                   | \$36.23                   | \$37.32     | \$38.44                   | \$39.59                   | \$40.78               | \$42.00                   | \$43.26                   | \$44.56               | \$45.90                    | \$47.28               | \$48.70                    |
|       |         |                           |                           |             |                           |                           |                       |                           |                           |                       |                            |                       |                            |
|       | Annual  | \$75,365.99               | \$77,626.97               | \$79,955.78 | \$82,354.45               | \$84,825.08               | \$87,369.83           | \$89,990.92               | \$92,690.65               | \$95,471.37           | \$98,335.51                | \$101,285.58          | \$104,324.15               |
| 65    | Monthly | \$6,280.50                | \$6,468.91                | \$6,662.98  | \$6,862.87                | \$7,068.76                | \$7,280.82            | \$7,499.24                | \$7,724.22                | \$7,955.95            | \$8,194.63                 | \$8,440.47            | \$8,693.68                 |
|       | Semi    | \$3,140.25                | \$3,234.46                | \$3,331.49  | \$3,431.44                | \$3,534.38                | \$3,640.41            | \$3,749.62                | \$3,862.11                | \$3,977.98            | \$4,097.32                 | \$4,220.24            | \$4,346.84                 |
|       | Hourly  | \$36.23                   | \$37.32                   | \$38.44     | \$39.59                   | \$40.78                   | \$42.00               | \$43.26                   | \$44.56                   | \$45.90               | \$47.28                    | \$48.69               | \$50.16                    |
|       |         |                           |                           |             |                           |                           |                       |                           |                           | *                     | *****                      | *                     | <b></b>                    |
|       | Annual  | \$77,626.63               | \$79,955.43               | \$82,354.09 | \$84,824.71               | \$87,369.45               | \$89,990.53           | \$92,690.25               | \$95,470.96               | \$98,335.09           | \$101,285.14               | \$104,323.69          | \$107,453.40               |
| 66    | Monthly | \$6,468.89                | \$6,662.95                | \$6,862.84  | \$7,068.73                | \$7,280.79                | \$7,499.21            | \$7,724.19                | \$7,955.91                | \$8,194.59            | \$8,440.43                 | \$8,693.64            | \$8,954.45                 |
|       | Semi    | \$3,234.45                | \$3,331.48                | \$3,431.42  | \$3,534.37                | \$3,640.40                | \$3,749.61            | \$3,862.10                | \$3,977.96                | \$4,097.30            | \$4,220.22                 | \$4,346.82            | \$4,477.23                 |
|       | Hourly  | \$37.32                   | \$38.44                   | \$39.59     | \$40.78                   | \$42.00                   | \$43.26               | \$44.56                   | \$45.90                   | \$47.28               | \$48.69                    | \$50.16               | \$51.66                    |
|       | Annual  | \$70.0EE.26               | ¢02.254.02                | \$84,824.64 | f07.260.20                | \$90,000,46               | \$92,690.17           | \$95,470.88               | ¢00 225 04                | \$101,285.06          | \$404 222 64               | \$107,453.32          | \$440.676.00               |
| 67    | Monthly | \$79,955.36<br>\$6,662.95 | \$82,354.02<br>\$6,862.84 | \$7,068.72  | \$87,369.38<br>\$7,280.78 | \$89,990.46<br>\$7,499.21 | \$92,690.17           | \$95,470.88<br>\$7,955.91 | \$98,335.01<br>\$8,194.58 | \$8,440.42            | \$104,323.61<br>\$8,693.63 | \$8,954.44            | \$110,676.92<br>\$9,223.08 |
| 67    | Semi    |                           |                           |             | •                         |                           |                       | • •                       |                           |                       | •                          |                       |                            |
|       |         | \$3,331.48                | \$3,431.42<br>\$39.59     | \$3,534.36  | \$3,640.39<br>\$42.00     | \$3,749.61<br>\$43.26     | \$3,862.09<br>\$44.56 | \$3,977.96                | \$4,097.29                | \$4,220.21<br>\$48.69 | \$4,346.82                 | \$4,477.22<br>\$51.66 | \$4,611.54<br>\$53.21      |
|       | Hourly  | \$38.44                   | <b>\$39.39</b>            | \$40.78     | <b>\$42.00</b>            | <b>\$43.20</b>            | <b>\$44.56</b>        | \$45.90                   | \$47.28                   | <b>\$46.09</b>        | \$50.16                    | 90.1C¢                | <b>\$</b> 53.∠1            |
|       | Annual  | \$82,354.62               | \$84,825.26               | \$87,370.02 | \$89,991.12               | \$92,690.85               | \$95,471.58           | \$98,335.73               | \$101,285.80              | \$104,324.37          | \$107,454.10               | \$110,677.72          | \$113,998.05               |
| 68    | Monthly | \$6,862.89                | \$7,068.77                | \$7,280.84  | \$7,499.26                | \$7,724.24                | \$7,955.97            | \$8,194.64                | \$8,440.48                | \$8,693.70            | \$8,954.51                 | \$9,223.14            | \$9,499.84                 |
|       | Semi    | \$3,431.45                | \$3,534.39                | \$3,640.42  | \$3,749.63                | \$3,862.12                | \$3,977.99            | \$4,097.32                | \$4,220.24                | \$4,346.85            | \$4,477.26                 | \$4,611.57            | \$4,749.92                 |
|       | Hourly  | \$39.59                   | \$40.78                   | \$42.00     | \$43.26                   | \$44.56                   | \$45.90               | \$47.28                   | \$48.70                   | \$50.16               | \$51.66                    | \$53.21               | \$54.81                    |
|       |         | ·                         | ·                         | ·           | ·                         | ·                         | ·                     | ·                         | •                         | ·                     | ·                          | ·                     | ·                          |
|       | Annual  | \$84,825.65               | \$87,370.42               | \$89,991.53 | \$92,691.28               | \$95,472.02               | \$98,336.18           | \$101,286.27              | \$104,324.86              | \$107,454.61          | \$110,678.25               | \$113,998.60          | \$117,418.56               |
| 69    | Monthly | \$7,068.80                | \$7,280.87                | \$7,499.29  | \$7,724.27                | \$7,956.00                | \$8,194.68            | \$8,440.52                | \$8,693.74                | \$8,954.55            | \$9,223.19                 | \$9,499.88            | \$9,784.88                 |
|       | Semi    | \$3,534.40                | \$3,640.44                | \$3,749.65  | \$3,862.14                | \$3,978.00                | \$4,097.34            | \$4,220.26                | \$4,346.87                | \$4,477.28            | \$4,611.60                 | \$4,749.94            | \$4,892.44                 |
|       | Hourly  | \$40.78                   | \$42.01                   | \$43.27     | \$44.56                   | \$45.90                   | \$47.28               | \$48.70                   | \$50.16                   | \$51.66               | \$53.21                    | \$54.81               | \$56.45                    |

| Grade | Step:   | 1            | 2            | 3            | 4            | 5            | 6            | 7            | 8            | 9            | 10           | 11           | 12           |
|-------|---------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$87,369.63  | \$89,990.72  | \$92,690.44  | \$95,471.15  | \$98,335.28  | \$101,285.34 | \$104,323.90 | \$107,453.62 | \$110,677.23 | \$113,997.55 | \$117,417.48 | \$120,940.00 |
| 70    | Monthly | \$7,280.80   | \$7,499.23   | \$7,724.20   | \$7,955.93   | \$8,194.61   | \$8,440.45   | \$8,693.66   | \$8,954.47   | \$9,223.10   | \$9,499.80   | \$9,784.79   | \$10,078.33  |
|       | Semi    | \$3,640.40   | \$3,749.62   | \$3,862.10   | \$3,977.97   | \$4,097.31   | \$4,220.23   | \$4,346.83   | \$4,477.24   | \$4,611.55   | \$4,749.90   | \$4,892.40   | \$5,039.17   |
|       | Hourly  | \$42.00      | \$43.26      | \$44.56      | \$45.90      | \$47.28      | \$48.69      | \$50.16      | \$51.66      | \$53.21      | \$54.81      | \$56.45      | \$58.14      |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$89,991.43  | \$92,691.17  | \$95,471.91  | \$98,336.07  | \$101,286.15 | \$104,324.73 | \$107,454.47 | \$110,678.10 | \$113,998.44 | \$117,418.39 | \$120,940.94 | \$124,569.17 |
| 71    | Monthly | \$7,499.29   | \$7,724.26   | \$7,955.99   | \$8,194.67   | \$8,440.51   | \$8,693.73   | \$8,954.54   | \$9,223.18   | \$9,499.87   | \$9,784.87   | \$10,078.41  | \$10,380.76  |
|       | Semi    | \$3,749.65   | \$3,862.13   | \$3,978.00   | \$4,097.34   | \$4,220.26   | \$4,346.87   | \$4,477.27   | \$4,611.59   | \$4,749.94   | \$4,892.44   | \$5,039.21   | \$5,190.38   |
|       | Hourly  | \$43.27      | \$44.56      | \$45.90      | \$47.28      | \$48.70      | \$50.16      | \$51.66      | \$53.21      | \$54.81      | \$56.45      | \$58.14      | \$59.89      |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$92,691.06  | \$95,471.80  | \$98,335.95  | \$101,286.03 | \$104,324.61 | \$107,454.35 | \$110,677.98 | \$113,998.32 | \$117,418.27 | \$120,940.82 | \$124,569.04 | \$128,306.11 |
| 72    | Monthly | \$7,724.26   | \$7,955.98   | \$8,194.66   | \$8,440.50   | \$8,693.72   | \$8,954.53   | \$9,223.17   | \$9,499.86   | \$9,784.86   | \$10,078.40  | \$10,380.75  | \$10,692.18  |
|       | Semi    | \$3,862.13   | \$3,977.99   | \$4,097.33   | \$4,220.25   | \$4,346.86   | \$4,477.27   | \$4,611.59   | \$4,749.93   | \$4,892.43   | \$5,039.20   | \$5,190.38   | \$5,346.09   |
|       | Hourly  | \$44.56      | \$45.90      | \$47.28      | \$48.70      | \$50.16      | \$51.66      | \$53.21      | \$54.81      | \$56.45      | \$58.14      | \$59.89      | \$61.69      |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$95,470.97  | \$98,335.10  | \$101,285.15 | \$104,323.70 | \$107,453.41 | \$110,677.01 | \$113,997.32 | \$117,417.24 | \$120,939.76 | \$124,567.95 | \$128,304.99 | \$132,154.14 |
| 73    | Monthly | \$7,955.91   | \$8,194.59   | \$8,440.43   | \$8,693.64   | \$8,954.45   | \$9,223.08   | \$9,499.78   | \$9,784.77   | \$10,078.31  | \$10,380.66  | \$10,692.08  | \$11,012.85  |
|       | Semi    | \$3,977.96   | \$4,097.30   | \$4,220.22   | \$4,346.82   | \$4,477.23   | \$4,611.54   | \$4,749.89   | \$4,892.39   | \$5,039.16   | \$5,190.33   | \$5,346.04   | \$5,506.43   |
|       | Hourly  | \$45.90      | \$47.28      | \$48.69      | \$50.16      | \$51.66      | \$53.21      | \$54.81      | \$56.45      | \$58.14      | \$59.89      | \$61.69      | \$63.54      |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$98,335.97  | \$101,286.04 | \$104,324.62 | \$107,454.36 | \$110,677.99 | \$113,998.33 | \$117,418.28 | \$120,940.83 | \$124,569.05 | \$128,306.12 | \$132,155.30 | \$136,119.96 |
| 74    | Monthly | \$8,194.66   | \$8,440.50   | \$8,693.72   | \$8,954.53   | \$9,223.17   | \$9,499.86   | \$9,784.86   | \$10,078.40  | \$10,380.75  | \$10,692.18  | \$11,012.94  | \$11,343.33  |
|       | Semi    | \$4,097.33   | \$4,220.25   | \$4,346.86   | \$4,477.27   | \$4,611.59   | \$4,749.93   | \$4,892.43   | \$5,039.20   | \$5,190.38   | \$5,346.09   | \$5,506.47   | \$5,671.67   |
|       | Hourly  | \$47.28      | \$48.70      | \$50.16      | \$51.66      | \$53.21      | \$54.81      | \$56.45      | \$58.14      | \$59.89      | \$61.69      | \$63.54      | \$65.44      |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$101,286.12 | \$104,324.70 | \$107,454.44 | \$110,678.07 | \$113,998.41 | \$117,418.36 | \$120,940.91 | \$124,569.14 | \$128,306.21 | \$132,155.40 | \$136,120.06 | \$140,203.66 |
| 75    | Monthly | \$8,440.51   | \$8,693.73   | \$8,954.54   | \$9,223.17   | \$9,499.87   | \$9,784.86   | \$10,078.41  | \$10,380.76  | \$10,692.18  | \$11,012.95  | \$11,343.34  | \$11,683.64  |
|       | Semi    | \$4,220.26   | \$4,346.87   | \$4,477.27   | \$4,611.59   | \$4,749.94   | \$4,892.43   | \$5,039.21   | \$5,190.38   | \$5,346.09   | \$5,506.48   | \$5,671.67   | \$5,841.82   |
|       | Hourly  | \$48.70      | \$50.16      | \$51.66      | \$53.21      | \$54.81      | \$56.45      | \$58.14      | \$59.89      | \$61.69      | \$63.54      | \$65.44      | \$67.41      |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$104,323.81 | \$107,453.52 | \$110,677.13 | \$113,997.44 | \$117,417.36 | \$120,939.88 | \$124,568.08 | \$128,305.12 | \$132,154.27 | \$136,118.90 | \$140,202.47 | \$144,408.54 |
| 76    | Monthly | \$8,693.65   | \$8,954.46   | \$9,223.09   | \$9,499.79   | \$9,784.78   | \$10,078.32  | \$10,380.67  | \$10,692.09  | \$11,012.86  | \$11,343.24  | \$11,683.54  | \$12,034.05  |
|       | Semi    | \$4,346.83   | \$4,477.23   | \$4,611.55   | \$4,749.90   | \$4,892.39   | \$5,039.16   | \$5,190.34   | \$5,346.05   | \$5,506.43   | \$5,671.62   | \$5,841.77   | \$6,017.03   |

| Grade | Step:             | 1                          | 2                          | 3                           | 4                           | 5                           | 6                            | 7                           | 8                           | 9                           | 10                          | 11                          | 12                          |
|-------|-------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|
|       | Hourly            | \$50.16                    | \$51.66                    | \$53.21                     | \$54.81                     | \$56.45                     | \$58.14                      | \$59.89                     | \$61.69                     | \$63.54                     | \$65.44                     | \$67.41                     | \$69.43                     |
|       |                   |                            |                            |                             |                             |                             |                              |                             |                             |                             |                             |                             |                             |
|       | Annual            | \$107,453.91               | \$110,677.53               | \$113,997.86                | \$117,417.80                | \$120,940.33                | \$124,568.54                 | \$128,305.60                | \$132,154.77                | \$136,119.41                | \$140,202.99                | \$144,409.08                | \$148,741.35                |
| 77    | Monthly           | \$8,954.49                 | \$9,223.13                 | \$9,499.82                  | \$9,784.82                  | \$10,078.36                 | \$10,380.71                  | \$10,692.13                 | \$11,012.90                 | \$11,343.28                 | \$11,683.58                 | \$12,034.09                 | \$12,395.11                 |
|       | Semi              | \$4,477.25                 | \$4,611.57                 | \$4,749.91                  | \$4,892.41                  | \$5,039.18                  | \$5,190.36                   | \$5,346.07                  | \$5,506.45                  | \$5,671.64                  | \$5,841.79                  | \$6,017.05                  | \$6,197.56                  |
|       | Hourly            | \$51.66                    | \$53.21                    | \$54.81                     | \$56.45                     | \$58.14                     | \$59.89                      | \$61.69                     | \$63.54                     | \$65.44                     | \$67.41                     | \$69.43                     | \$71.51                     |
|       |                   |                            |                            |                             |                             |                             |                              |                             |                             |                             |                             |                             |                             |
|       | Annual            | \$110,677.67               | \$113,998.00               | \$117,417.94                | \$120,940.48                | \$124,568.69                | \$128,305.75                 | \$132,154.92                | \$136,119.57                | \$140,203.16                | \$144,409.25                | \$148,741.53                | \$153,203.78                |
| 78    | Monthly           | \$9,223.14                 | \$9,499.83                 | \$9,784.83                  | \$10,078.37                 | \$10,380.72                 | \$10,692.15                  | \$11,012.91                 | \$11,343.30                 | \$11,683.60                 | \$12,034.10                 | \$12,395.13                 | \$12,766.98                 |
|       | Semi              | \$4,611.57                 | \$4,749.92                 | \$4,892.42                  | \$5,039.19                  | \$5,190.36                  | \$5,346.08                   | \$5,506.46                  | \$5,671.65                  | \$5,841.80                  | \$6,017.05                  | \$6,197.57                  | \$6,383.49                  |
|       | Hourly            | \$53.21                    | \$54.81                    | \$56.45                     | \$58.14                     | \$59.89                     | \$61.69                      | \$63.54                     | \$65.44                     | \$67.41                     | \$69.43                     | \$71.51                     | \$73.66                     |
|       | Annual            | \$442.007.50               | ¢447.447.40                | £420.020.04                 | \$424 EGQ 44                | \$429.20F.49                | \$422.4E4.24                 | ¢426 449 07                 | \$4.40.202.E4               | \$4.4.4.400 CO              | \$4.40.740.00               | \$4E2 202 44                | ¢457 700 20                 |
| 79    | Annual<br>Monthly | \$113,997.50<br>\$9,499.79 | \$117,417.42<br>\$9,784.79 | \$120,939.94<br>\$10,078.33 | \$124,568.14<br>\$10,380.68 | \$128,305.18<br>\$10,692.10 | \$132,154.34<br>\$11,012.86  | \$136,118.97<br>\$11,343.25 | \$140,202.54<br>\$11,683.55 | \$144,408.62<br>\$12,034.05 | \$148,740.88<br>\$12,395.07 | \$153,203.11<br>\$12,766.93 | \$157,799.20<br>\$13,149.93 |
| 19    | Semi              | \$9,499.79<br>\$4,749.90   |                            |                             | \$10,380.88                 | \$10,692.10                 | \$5,506.43                   | \$11,343.25<br>\$5,671.63   | \$5,841.78                  | \$6,017.03                  | \$6,197.54                  | \$6,383.47                  |                             |
|       | Hourly            | \$4,749.90<br>\$54.81      | \$4,892.40<br>\$56.45      | \$5,039.17<br>\$58.14       | \$5,190.34<br>\$59.89       | \$5,346.05<br>\$61.69       | \$5,506.43<br>\$63.54        | \$5,671.63                  | \$5,841.78                  | \$6,017.03                  | \$6,197.54<br>\$71.51       | \$6,363.47<br>\$73.66       | \$6,574.97<br>\$75.87       |
|       | Пошту             | <b>\$</b> 34.6 і           | <b>\$30.43</b>             | <b>\$36.14</b>              | ф <b>Э</b> Э.0Э             | <b>Ф</b> 01.09              | <b>Ф03.34</b>                | <b>ФОЗ.44</b>               | φ07.41                      | <b>Ф09.43</b>               | \$71.51                     | φ/ 3.00                     | φ/ 5.67                     |
|       | Annual            | \$117,420.25               | \$120,942.86               | \$124,571.15                | \$128,308.28                | \$132,157.53                | \$136,122.26                 | \$140,205.93                | \$144,412.11                | \$148,744.47                | \$153,206.80                | \$157,803.00                | \$162,537.09                |
| 80    | Monthly           | \$9,785.02                 | \$10,078.57                | \$10,380.93                 | \$10,692.36                 | \$11,013.13                 | \$11,343.52                  | \$11,683.83                 | \$12,034.34                 | \$12,395.37                 | \$12,767.23                 | \$13,150.25                 | \$13,544.76                 |
|       | Semi              | \$4,892.51                 | \$5,039.29                 | \$5,190.47                  | \$5,346.18                  | \$5,506.57                  | \$5,671.76                   | \$5,841.92                  | \$6,017.17                  | \$6,197.69                  | \$6,383.62                  | \$6,575.13                  | \$6,772.38                  |
|       | Hourly            | \$56.45                    | \$58.15                    | \$59.89                     | \$61.69                     | \$63.54                     | \$65.44                      | \$67.41                     | \$69.43                     | \$71.51                     | \$73.66                     | \$75.87                     | \$78.14                     |
|       |                   | * 4 0 0 0 4 <b>-</b> 0     | <b>4407 884 88</b>         | <b>*</b> 400.045.00         | <b>* * * * * * * * * *</b>  | ****                        | <b>*</b> 440.0 <b>=</b> 0.04 | <b>*</b> 4 - 000 4 -        | 4454 000 00                 | 4450 000 04                 | <b>*</b>                    | <b>*</b> 405 <b>-</b> 54 00 | <b>A470 704 40</b>          |
| 0.4   | Annual            | \$123,334.78               | \$127,034.82               | \$130,845.86                | \$134,771.24                | \$138,814.38                | \$142,978.81                 | \$147,268.17                | \$151,686.22                | \$156,236.81                | \$160,923.91                | \$165,751.63                | \$170,724.18                |
| 81    | Monthly           | \$10,277.90                | \$10,586.24                | \$10,903.82                 | \$11,230.94                 | \$11,567.87                 | \$11,914.90                  | \$12,272.35                 | \$12,640.52                 | \$13,019.73                 | \$13,410.33                 | \$13,812.64                 | \$14,227.02                 |
|       | Semi              | \$5,138.95                 | \$5,293.12                 | \$5,451.91                  | \$5,615.47                  | \$5,783.94                  | \$5,957.45                   | \$6,136.18                  | \$6,320.26                  | \$6,509.87                  | \$6,705.17                  | \$6,906.32                  | \$7,113.51                  |
|       | Hourly            | \$59.30                    | \$61.07                    | \$62.91                     | \$64.79                     | \$66.74                     | \$68.74                      | \$70.80                     | \$72.93                     | \$75.11                     | \$77.37                     | \$79.69                     | \$82.08                     |
|       | Annual            | \$127,035.33               | \$130,846.39               | \$134,771.78                | \$138,814.93                | \$142,979.38                | \$147,268.76                 | \$151,686.82                | \$156,237.42                | \$160,924.54                | \$165,752.28                | \$170,724.85                | \$175,846.60                |
| 82    | Monthly           | \$10,586.28                | \$10,903.87                | \$11,230.98                 | \$11,567.91                 | \$11,914.95                 | \$12,272.40                  | \$12,640.57                 | \$13,019.79                 | \$13,410.38                 | \$13,812.69                 | \$14,227.07                 | \$14,653.88                 |
|       | Semi              | \$5,293.14                 | \$5,451.94                 | \$5,615.49                  | \$5,783.96                  | \$5,957.48                  | \$6,136.20                   | \$6,320.29                  | \$6,509.90                  | \$6,705.19                  | \$6,906.35                  | \$7,113.54                  | \$7,326.94                  |
|       | Hourly            | \$61.07                    | \$62.91                    | \$64.79                     | \$66.74                     | \$68.74                     | \$70.80                      | \$72.93                     | \$75.11                     | \$77.37                     | \$79.69                     | \$82.08                     | \$84.54                     |
|       |                   |                            |                            |                             |                             |                             |                              |                             |                             |                             | _                           |                             |                             |
|       | Annual            | \$130,846.27               | \$134,771.65               | \$138,814.80                | \$142,979.24                | \$147,268.62                | \$151,686.68                 | \$156,237.28                | \$160,924.40                | \$165,752.13                | \$170,724.69                | \$175,846.43                | \$181,121.82                |
| 83    | Monthly           | \$10,903.86                | \$11,230.97                | \$11,567.90                 | \$11,914.94                 | \$12,272.39                 | \$12,640.56                  | \$13,019.77                 | \$13,410.37                 | \$13,812.68                 | \$14,227.06                 | \$14,653.87                 | \$15,093.49                 |

| Grade | Step:   | 1            | 2            | 3            | 4            | 5            | 6            | 7            | 8            | 9            | 10           | 11           | 12           |
|-------|---------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|
|       | Semi    | \$5,451.93   | \$5,615.49   | \$5,783.95   | \$5,957.47   | \$6,136.20   | \$6,320.28   | \$6,509.89   | \$6,705.19   | \$6,906.34   | \$7,113.53   | \$7,326.94   | \$7,546.75   |
|       | Hourly  | \$62.91      | \$64.79      | \$66.74      | \$68.74      | \$70.80      | \$72.93      | \$75.11      | \$77.37      | \$79.69      | \$82.08      | \$84.54      | \$87.08      |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$134,771.29 | \$138,814.43 | \$142,978.86 | \$147,268.23 | \$151,686.28 | \$156,236.87 | \$160,923.98 | \$165,751.70 | \$170,724.25 | \$175,845.98 | \$181,121.36 | \$186,555.00 |
| 84    | Monthly | \$11,230.94  | \$11,567.87  | \$11,914.91  | \$12,272.35  | \$12,640.52  | \$13,019.74  | \$13,410.33  | \$13,812.64  | \$14,227.02  | \$14,653.83  | \$15,093.45  | \$15,546.25  |
|       | Semi    | \$5,615.47   | \$5,783.94   | \$5,957.46   | \$6,136.18   | \$6,320.26   | \$6,509.87   | \$6,705.17   | \$6,906.32   | \$7,113.51   | \$7,326.92   | \$7,546.73   | \$7,773.13   |
|       | Hourly  | \$64.79      | \$66.74      | \$68.74      | \$70.80      | \$72.93      | \$75.11      | \$77.37      | \$79.69      | \$82.08      | \$84.54      | \$87.08      | \$89.69      |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$138,815.34 | \$142,979.80 | \$147,269.19 | \$151,687.27 | \$156,237.89 | \$160,925.03 | \$165,752.78 | \$170,725.36 | \$175,847.12 | \$181,122.53 | \$186,556.21 | \$192,152.90 |
| 85    | Monthly | \$11,567.94  | \$11,914.98  | \$12,272.43  | \$12,640.61  | \$13,019.82  | \$13,410.42  | \$13,812.73  | \$14,227.11  | \$14,653.93  | \$15,093.54  | \$15,546.35  | \$16,012.74  |
|       | Semi    | \$5,783.97   | \$5,957.49   | \$6,136.22   | \$6,320.31   | \$6,509.91   | \$6,705.21   | \$6,906.37   | \$7,113.56   | \$7,326.97   | \$7,546.77   | \$7,773.18   | \$8,006.37   |
|       | Hourly  | \$66.74      | \$68.74      | \$70.80      | \$72.93      | \$75.11      | \$77.37      | \$79.69      | \$82.08      | \$84.54      | \$87.08      | \$89.69      | \$92.38      |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$142,979.71 | \$147,269.10 | \$151,687.17 | \$156,237.79 | \$160,924.92 | \$165,752.67 | \$170,725.25 | \$175,847.01 | \$181,122.42 | \$186,556.09 | \$192,152.77 | \$197,917.35 |
| 86    | Monthly | \$11,914.98  | \$12,272.43  | \$12,640.60  | \$13,019.82  | \$13,410.41  | \$13,812.72  | \$14,227.10  | \$14,653.92  | \$15,093.54  | \$15,546.34  | \$16,012.73  | \$16,493.11  |
|       | Semi    | \$5,957.49   | \$6,136.22   | \$6,320.30   | \$6,509.91   | \$6,705.21   | \$6,906.36   | \$7,113.55   | \$7,326.96   | \$7,546.77   | \$7,773.17   | \$8,006.37   | \$8,246.56   |
|       | Hourly  | \$68.74      | \$70.80      | \$72.93      | \$75.11      | \$77.37      | \$79.69      | \$82.08      | \$84.54      | \$87.08      | \$89.69      | \$92.38      | \$95.15      |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$136,360.46 | \$140,451.27 | \$144,664.81 | \$149,004.75 | \$153,474.89 | \$158,079.14 | \$162,821.51 | \$167,706.16 | \$172,737.34 | \$177,919.46 | \$183,257.04 | \$188,754.75 |
| 87    | Monthly | \$11,363.37  | \$11,704.27  | \$12,055.40  | \$12,417.06  | \$12,789.57  | \$13,173.26  | \$13,568.46  | \$13,975.51  | \$14,394.78  | \$14,826.62  | \$15,271.42  | \$15,729.56  |
|       | Semi    | \$5,681.69   | \$5,852.14   | \$6,027.70   | \$6,208.53   | \$6,394.79   | \$6,586.63   | \$6,784.23   | \$6,987.76   | \$7,197.39   | \$7,413.31   | \$7,635.71   | \$7,864.78   |
|       | Hourly  | \$65.56      | \$67.52      | \$69.55      | \$71.64      | \$73.79      | \$76.00      | \$78.28      | \$80.63      | \$83.05      | \$85.54      | \$88.10      | \$90.75      |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$151,686.67 | \$156,237.27 | \$160,924.39 | \$165,752.12 | \$170,724.68 | \$175,846.42 | \$181,121.81 | \$186,555.46 | \$192,152.12 | \$197,916.68 | \$203,854.18 | \$209,969.81 |
| 88    | Monthly | \$12,640.56  | \$13,019.77  | \$13,410.37  | \$13,812.68  | \$14,227.06  | \$14,653.87  | \$15,093.48  | \$15,546.29  | \$16,012.68  | \$16,493.06  | \$16,987.85  | \$17,497.48  |
|       | Semi    | \$6,320.28   | \$6,509.89   | \$6,705.19   | \$6,906.34   | \$7,113.53   | \$7,326.94   | \$7,546.74   | \$7,773.15   | \$8,006.34   | \$8,246.53   | \$8,493.93   | \$8,748.74   |
|       | Hourly  | \$72.93      | \$75.11      | \$77.37      | \$79.69      | \$82.08      | \$84.54      | \$87.08      | \$89.69      | \$92.38      | \$95.15      | \$98.01      | \$100.95     |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$156,237.94 | \$160,925.08 | \$165,752.83 | \$170,725.41 | \$175,847.17 | \$181,122.59 | \$186,556.27 | \$192,152.96 | \$197,917.55 | \$203,855.08 | \$209,970.73 | \$216,269.85 |
| 89    | Monthly | \$13,019.83  | \$13,410.42  | \$13,812.74  | \$14,227.12  | \$14,653.93  | \$15,093.55  | \$15,546.36  | \$16,012.75  | \$16,493.13  | \$16,987.92  | \$17,497.56  | \$18,022.49  |
|       | Semi    | \$6,509.92   | \$6,705.21   | \$6,906.37   | \$7,113.56   | \$7,326.97   | \$7,546.78   | \$7,773.18   | \$8,006.38   | \$8,246.57   | \$8,493.96   | \$8,748.78   | \$9,011.25   |
|       | Hourly  | \$75.11      | \$77.37      | \$79.69      | \$82.08      | \$84.54      | \$87.08      | \$89.69      | \$92.38      | \$95.15      | \$98.01      | \$100.95     | \$103.98     |
|       |         |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |              |
|       | Annual  | \$160,924.41 | \$165,752.14 | \$170,724.70 | \$175,846.44 | \$181,121.83 | \$186,555.48 | \$192,152.14 | \$197,916.70 | \$203,854.20 | \$209,969.83 | \$216,268.92 | \$222,756.99 |

| Grade | Step:   | 1           | 2           | 3           | 4           | 5           | 6           | 7           | 8           | 9           | 10          | 11          | 12          |
|-------|---------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| 90    | Monthly | \$13,410.37 | \$13,812.68 | \$14,227.06 | \$14,653.87 | \$15,093.49 | \$15,546.29 | \$16,012.68 | \$16,493.06 | \$16,987.85 | \$17,497.49 | \$18,022.41 | \$18,563.08 |
|       | Semi    | \$6,705.19  | \$6,906.34  | \$7,113.53  | \$7,326.94  | \$7,546.75  | \$7,773.15  | \$8,006.34  | \$8,246.53  | \$8,493.93  | \$8,748.75  | \$9,011.21  | \$9,281.54  |
|       | Hourly  | \$77.37     | \$79.69     | \$82.08     | \$84.54     | \$87.08     | \$89.69     | \$92.38     | \$95.15     | \$98.01     | \$100.95    | \$103.98    | \$107.09    |
|       |         |             |             |             |             |             |             |             |             |             |             |             |             |